AIR QUALITY DAUGHTER DIRECTIVES

POSITION PAPER ON LEAD

DRAFT - Document in Preparation (Do not Cite or Quote!) Revised February '97

d.

Generalitat de Catalunya Environmental Department General Directorate of Environmental Quality Commission of the European Communities **** * * * * Directorate-General XI

UE/AQ-6.0EN



9988000

DRAFT - Position Paper on Lead

POSITION PAPER ON LEAD

The Working Group on Lead is one of the four groups that were established in the meeting of National Experts on Air Quality Group, held in Brussels on 5 July 1995. The aim of this programme is to develop the document that will be used as the basis for the elaboration of the Air Quality Daughter Directive on lead as an atmospheric pollutant.

This position paper reflects the different points of view and recommendations of all the Members States, as it is applicable to the entire territory of the EU.

The points dealt with are the following:

- . Introduction.
- . Risk assessment.
- . Measurement and assessment of concentrations.
- · Cost implications.

The Working Group is composed with representatives from Spain as a lead country, Italy and Belgium as a Member States, European Environment Agency, Joint Research Centre and representatives for the Industry, ONG's and DG XI. Furthermore, representatives from WHO and UN ECE have attended the meetings when relevant.

The Working Group has meet on four occasions in Barcelona, and the four main points of the general programme were discussed during these meetings.

Background:

The first two European Community programmes of action in the field of the environment gave absolute priority to the fight against pollutants described as category one. In this way the European Commission submitted three proposals to the ministers of the environment of the European Community which were geared towards establishing air quality standards for four substances recognised for their toxicity to man and his environment (SO₂, Pb, NO₂ and particulate matter). Evaluation of the application of these three directives was facilitated by the decision taken by the European interlocutors in 1975 to establish exchange of information between the networks of air pollution observation and control.

The fifth programme of action describes atmospheric pollution control at European level for the next decade. This programme establishes intermediate stages in the form of goals to be reached in the terms established between now and the year 2000 for the substances SO_2 , NO_2 , lead, particles and black smoke, and establishes the steps geared to achieve these goals. We are dealing with achievements or results that the Community has to foresee in order to take a firm stance in the process of sustainable development.

The general objective of the Community is the constant improvement of the level of well-being of all its citizens. Up till the present, Community programmes of action on the environment were based fundamentally on legislation and control affecting governments and industry. The concept of shared responsibility demands a wider and more active basic involvement of all economic agents, public powers, public and private companies and, principally all persons in their capacity as citizens and consumers. The air quality objectives foreseen are:

- . Effective protection of the population against known health risks caused by air pollution.
- Inclusion of the protection of the environment in the concentration levels of pollutants permitted in the atmosphere.
- . Widening the list of polluting substances controlled.

Partial financial assistance granted by the European Community, contract B4-3040/95/499 "Working Group on Lead Atmospheric Pollution".

iv

iii

CONTENTS:

1.1. Lead in the European Union	
1.2. The pollutant	1
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	1
1.2.1. Current tendencies in lead use	2
1.2.2. Transport in the environment, transformations and distribution	2
1.2.3. Vehicles and fuel	
1.3. Sources of lead	5
1.3.1. Lead emissions	6
1.4. Situation of the industry	8
1.5. Present situation in Europe	9
1.5.1. Member States	9
1.5.2. Other countries consulted	15
1.5.3. The state in the UN ECE	16
1.5.4. The APIS data base	16
1.5.5. Urban and local lead concentrations	17
1.5.6. Summary table	18
1.6. Deposition of lead	19
1.6.1. Highest ambient load recorded in some countries	20
1.6.2. Level of lead allowed on agricultural soil originating in sewage sludge	22
2. RISK ASSESSMENT	23
2.1. Sources and pathways of lead in the environment	23
2.1.1. Lead in the atmosphere	23
2.1.2. Lead in water	23
2.1.3. Lead in soil	24
2.1.4. Lead in dust	25
2.1.5. Other sources	25
2.2. Impact on ecosystems	
2.2. Impact on ecosystems	26
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems 2.3. Health effects 2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure 	26 26
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems 2.3. Health effects 2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure 2.3.2. Recommendations of the WHO 	26 26 29
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems 2.3. Health effects 2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure 2.3.2. Recommendations of the WHO 2.4. Limit values for lead 	26 26 29 31
2.2. Impact on ecosystems 2.3. Health effects 2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure 2.3.2. Recommendations of the WHO 2.4. Limit values for lead 2.4.1. Recommendations for limit values	26 26 29 31 32
2.2. Impact on ecosystems 2.3. Health effects 2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure 2.3.2. Recommendations of the WHO 2.4. Limit values for lead. 2.4.1. Recommendations for limit values 2.4.2. Deposition limit value	26 26 29 31 32 33
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems	26 26 29 31 32 33
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems	26
 2.2. Impact on ecosystems	26 26 29 31 32 35 35 35

3.1.3. Measurement methods used in the Member States	
3.1.4. Other assessment methods	
3.2. Reference Measurement Method	
3.2.1. Considerations from Directive 82/884/EEC	
3.2.2. Measurement method	
3.2.3. Dustfall measurement methods	
3.3. Assessment method	
3.4. Data quality objectives	50
3.5. Quality Assurance and Quality Control of measurements	
3.6. Network design	
3.6.1. Measurements of lead in urban sites	
3.6.2. Measuring strategy of lead in suspended dust near industrial sites	
3.6.3. Utilization of mathematical models in monitoring network design	59
4. COST IMPLICATIONS	61
4.1. Monitoring costs in the Member States	
4.2. Abatement techniques	63
4.2.1. Primary non-ferrous metal industry	63
4.2.2. Secondary non-ferrous metal industry	
4.2.3. Fugitive emissions	
4.3. Industrial sector and associated costs	64
4.3.1. Primary plant	64
4.3.2. Secondary plant	65
4.4. Issues to be addressed	
4.4.1. Practicability	
4.4.2. Timetable and margin of exceedance	
5. REFERENCES	

DRAFT - Position Paper on Lead

000857

v

TABLES:

Table 1.1: Vehicles in use in the European Union.	4
Table 1.2: Estimated elemental lead use in gasoline in the EU (1995)	4
Table 1.3: Lead emissions in the EU (1990)	7
Table 1.4: Production of lead in Europe (1995)	9
Table 1.5: Situation of the APIS data base regarding lead.	16
Table 1.6: Yearly mean values for selected stations and cities (1993)	17
Table 1.7: General levels in the UE.	19
Table 1.8: Legislated lead deposition limit values in Europe.	20
Table 1.9: Deposition in Belgium (1990-95).	20
Table 1.10: Lead in precipitation and yearly values of lead deposition at rural stations in Finland.	21
Table 1.11: Deposition in Luxembourg (1992-95).	21
Table 2.1: Estimates of lead absorbed by adults and children from air, dust, food and water at different air lead levels*	28
Table 2.2: Summary of lowest-observed-adverse-effect levels for lead induced health effects in adults	29
Table 2.3: Summary of lowest-observed-effect levels for lead induced health effects in children.	30
Table 3.1: Agglomerations of more than 250,000 inhabitants in Spain	36
Table 3.2: Agglomerations of more than 250,000 inhabitants in UK.	. 37
Table 3.3: Site types for lead measurements in Finland.	. 38
Table 3.4: Location of sites and frequency of monitoring in UK.	. 40
Table 3.5: Number of samples analyses, minimum, maximum, mean and median concentration of lead (µg/g)	44
Table 3.6: Contour map of lead concentrations in moss (µg/g)	. 45
Table 3.7: Minimum sampling effectiveness as per Directive 82/884/EEC	. 46
Table 3.8: Suspended lead sampling methods.	. 47
Table 3.9: Lead analysis methods.	.47
Table 3.10: Lead calibration methods.	. 48
Table 3.11: Lead dustfall sampling methods.	. 48
Table 3.12: x% and y% values	. 50
Table 3.13: Data quality objectives	. 51
Table 3.14: Minimum number of stations in urban sites.	. 53
Table 3.15: Stations type in urban sites	. 54
Table 3.16: Maximum impact of the emissions of an industrial installation	. 55
Table 3.17: Distances for siting the stations near industrial sites.	. 57
Table 4.1: Qualitative identification of factors on cost-benefit implications.	. 61
Table 4.2: Costs of lead reduction in ambient air at four US primary lead plants	. 65
Table 4.3: Stack emissions and ambient air quality in the vicinity of a UK secondary plant	. 65
Table 4.4: Costs of applying reduction techniques on a Canadian secondary lead smelter	. 66

FIGURES:

vi

Figure 1.1: Lead use in gasoline in the EU (1995)	5
Figure 1.2: Lead emissions in the EU (1990)	8
Figure 1.3: Yearly moving average for lead concentration in air, in industrial and in urban zones in Belgium	10
Figure 1.4: Annual averages in the city of Valencia (1980-94).	13
Figure 1.5: Variation of monthly averages and maximum daily concentrations in Breda (Barcelona)	14
Figure 1.6: Variation in annual averages compared to the percentage of unleaded petrol in London (1982-93).	15
Figure 1.7: Yearly mean values for selected stations and cities (1993)	18
Figure 2.1: Pathways of human exposure.	27
Figure 2.2: Tolerance margin model proposed.	31
Figure 3.1: Measurements used to assess ambient air quality.	49
Figure 3.2: Measuring strategy of lead near industrial sites.	56
Figure 3.3: Measurement strategy for lead in suspended particles near lead processing industrial sites - proposed flow chart	59

1. Introduction

1. INTRODUCTION

1.1. Lead in the European Union

Lead was already classified as a category one pollutant in the first community programme of action in environmental matters. This pollutant has been the subject of numerous studies and investigations by the Community institutions.

These efforts lead, on the 3rd December 1982, to the adoption by the Council of Ministers of the Community of a Directive (82/884/EEC) establishing maximum levels of lead contained in the atmosphere. This maximum level established and currently in force is 2 µg/m³ expressed as an average yearly concentration. Its application is intended exclusively to protect human health, as current knowledge did not permit the adoption of maximum levels aimed at protecting the environment. The Directive is not applied to exposure to lead in the workplace or indoors.

The maximum level established in 1982 is now complied with in most Member States. Each state may establish a stricter level at any time.

The Directive obliges Member States to install measuring stations within their territory in places where the population might suffer continuous exposure for long periods. The same applies to places where the member state considers that maximum levels might be exceeded.

The air quality objectives for lead established in the fifth programme of action in the field of the environment are:

- It was proposed that the critical loads should be defined and not surpassed, by means of an
 emission reduction protocol. The actions proposed are the integrated control of pollution
 and the revision of current technology.
- As far as vehicles and fuel are concerned, the transfer to unleaded petrol by the year 2000 was proposed.

1.2. The pollutant

Lead is a high density element which is soft, flexible and malleable. It is a poor conductor of electricity but a good insulator of sound, vibrations and radiation. It is highly resistant to corrosion but reacts with nitric acid, and with boiling hydrochloric or sulphuric acids. It is not attacked by pure water although dissolved impurities in water can result in a small amount of corrosion. In the presence of oxygen weak organic acids will attack lead.

Lead does not occur naturally in the metallic state. It has a low abundance (0.002 % of the weight of the earth's crust), but because it is located in extensive mineral deposits, its exploitation is relatively easy.

Lead has a great number of industrial applications, both in its elemental form and in the form of alloys and compounds. The major use of lead is in the manufacture of lead accumulators (responsible for 68% of consumption and growing in parallel with the increase in the number of automobiles), in which it is used both in the metallic form and as lead oxide.

The metal lead has important applications in radiation shielding (in nuclear plants and around Xray machines), in roofing and for the sheathing of electric power cables. Its corrosion resistance makes it a useful material for tank linings, piping and other equipment used in chemical processes (for example the manufacture of sulphuric acid). Its density makes it suitable for ammunition and for weighting applications (from car wheel weights to yacht keels). Alloyed with tin it is used as a soldering metal.

Lead compounds have a number of important uses. Lead oxide is incorporated into glass to prevent the escape of radiation from cathode ray tubes (for example televisions and computer screens) and for the manufacture of crystal glass. Lead glazes are used for hygienic scratch-free surfaces on ceramic products and organic lead salts are added to PVC as stabilizers to protect it against degradation. The use of lead in paint has virtually disappeared, with lead carbonate and lead sulphate pigments no longer being permitted in paints in the European Union.

Worthy of note is the organometallic compound tetraethyl lead used to prevent knocking in petrol. In 1972 around 400,000 tonnes of tetraethyl lead were consumed throughout the world to improve the octane rating of petrol. Since then this application has declined dramatically because of restrictions imposed thorough environmental legislation. The tetraethyl lead market now accounts for only 1% of lead use, most of which is used in developing countries. In Europe a small amount is still used to provide the leaded petrol requirements of old vehicles, but the application will eventually disappear.

Several of lead's biggest applications lend themselves to recycling. Because it is economically attractive to do so, scrap batteries and scrap metallic lead are widely collected and reprocessed by secondary lead smelters. In most European countries scrap battery collection rates are generally of the order of 90-95% and recycled lead accounts for almost half of Europe's total annual needs. The overall market for lead is growing slowly but this growth is mainly due to increasing requirements for batteries with most other applications either static or declining.

1.2.1. Current tendencies in lead use

The estimated world resources of lead represent a comfortable estimate in the light of expected future consumption. Whereas in the first quarter of the century lead was the first non-ferrous metal in terms of production, it has currently taken second place behind metals such as aluminium, copper and zinc, due to the decrease in its use and the increase in the use of the other metals.

Lead has suffered the loss of some of its most important markets, such as the pigment and water pipe markets, as a result of current legislation reflecting its toxicity and effect on the environment, which has lead to its replacement by plastics and aluminium. These decreases would appear to have become stabilised and have not been disproportionate due to the increase of production of lead batteries for automobiles and transport uses. The lead battery sector constitutes the main use of lead production and recycling.

The industry's main worry has been the drop in price. This reflects the worldwide recession in the industry in the first half of the 80's. The price of lead reached its lowest price of the last few years in 1985, and since then has recovered more than 50%, which has encouraged many producers to modernise out of date foundries with modern technology, which is much better and enables strict legislation to be complied with.

1.2.2. Transport in the environment, transformations and distribution

Transport and distribution of lead both from natural and man-made sources, fixed and mobile, is done mainly through the air. Sources of the lead emitted is deposited near the source of the emission, but most particles may be carried over greater distances. There are many studies within the work carried out by the UN ECE showing that heavy metals can be transported to hundreds and thousands of kilometres away from their sources (UN ECE, 1994 and 1995).

1. Introduction

3

A particle size distribution study was carried out by *Degussem et al (1978)*. This study determines the particle size distribution in the vicinity of a metallurgic plant in Hoboken (Belgium) and shows that a maximum is found at a diameter of 2 μ m and a second, but smaller maximum, is found between particle sizes of 4 and 8 μ m. This maximum decreases fast with increasing the distance from the factory

Lead suspended in the air contributes to human exposure by means of pollution of food, water or by being directly inhaled. Atmospheric conditions and the size of the particles are determining factors of transfer and deposition. Large quantities of lead may be deposited in the ground and water, but because of the low solubility of lead compounds in water the material remains localised.

Lead deposited in water, both from the air and filtered through the earth, quickly separates into a sediment and an aqueous phase. Into what fractions this division occurs will depend on the pH, level of salts and the presence of organic catalysts.

1.2.3. Vehicles and fuel

The first EC Directive establishing emission limits for vehicle exhausts goes back to 1970. Since then emission limits for a number of pollutants have been tightened in successive steps. To that end it is the appearance of the catalytic converter technology that allows us to foresee the possibility of important reductions in pollutants caused by the running of engines.

The following table shows the total number of vehicles in use and the number of persons per vehicle in the different European countries. These data should be borne in mind when the emissions of each country as well as the metal demand for transportation use are considered.

Table 1.1: Vehicles in use in the European Union.

Country	Cars	Persons per car	Commercial vehicles	Total vehicles	Persons per vehicle
Austria	3,593,588	2.2	347,792	3,941,380	2.0
Belgium	4,239,051	2.4	487,337	4,726,388	2.1
Denmark	1,688,240	3.1	342,038	2,030,278	2.6
Finland	1,900,855	2.7	280,384	2,181,239	2.3
France	25,100,000	2.3	5,195,000	30,295,000	1.9
Germany	40,499,442	2.0	3,061,874	43,561,316	1.9
Greece	2,114,097	4.9	847,538	2,961,635	3.5
Ireland	990,384	3.6	155,153	1,145,537	3.1
Italy	30,000,000	1.9	2,806,500	32,806,500	1.7
Luxembourg	224,894	1.8	27,144	252,038	1.6
Portugal	2,560,000	3.9	879,100	3,439,100	2.9
Spain	14,212,259	2.7	2,984,140	17,196,399	2.3
Sweden	3,630,760	2.4	322,286	3,953,046	2.2
The Netherlands	5,632,891	2.7	657,972	6,290,863	2.4
United Kingdom	24,962,263	2.3	3,208,661	28,170,924	2.1
Totals (EU)	161,384,724	2.3	21,602,919	182,951,643	2.0

Source: WAS (1996).

As a result of Directive ...J../EEC all petrol engined vehicles sold in the European Union since January 1993 are equipped with catalytic converters.

The recent successive reductions of pollution emissions from vehicles could never have been decided if it were not for the important efforts geared towards reducing the harmful effects of different pollutants. Without the general availability of unleaded petrol the introduction of catalytic converters aimed at reducing exhaust fume emission would have been impossible.

In 1978 the Council of Ministers had adopted a Directive (78/611/EEC) limiting the level of lead in petrol to 0.4 g/l. This Directive was superseded and reinforced by the Directive 85/210/EEC which obliged Member States to reduce the level of lead to 0.15 g/l and guarantee the supply and distribution of unleaded petrol (with a maximum lead content of 0.013 g/l) as from the deadline of 1st October of that year.

Details of lead consumption in gasoline in each European Union country during 1995, are presented in the following table:

Table 1.2: Estimated elemental lead use in gasoline in the EU (1995).

Country	Gasoline demand (thousand tonnes)	Leaded (thousand tonnes)	Unleaded (thousand tonnes)	Lead level (g/litre)	% unleaded	Pb use [*] (tonnes)
Austria	2,400	0	2,400	0	100	0
Belgium	2,792	838	1,954	0.15	70	170
Denmark	1,848	0	1,848	0	100	0
Finland	1,838	0	1,838	0	100	0
France	15,494	7,713	7,781	0.15	50	1,562
Germany	29,686	1,781	27,905	0.15	94	361
Greece	2,574	1,751	823	0.15	32	355
Holland	3,960	594	3,366	0.15	85	120
Ireland	1,024	446	578	0.15	56	90
Italy	16,438	9,698	6,740	0.15	41	1,964
Luxembourg	502	95	407	0.15	81	19
Portugal	1,889	1,216	673	0.40	36	657
Spain	8,172	5,802	2,370	0.15	29	1,175
Sweden	4,192	0	4,192	0	100	0
United Kingdom	21,960	8,127	13,833	0.15	63	1,646
Totals	114,769	38,061	76,708		67	8,119

Source: LDA (1996).

1. Introduction



Figure 1.1: Lead use in gasoline in the EU (1995).

1.3. Sources of lead

(a) Natural sources

In the natural cycle, lead is released to the earth's surface through a variety of processes which include weathering of rocks, volcanic activity, and uptake and subsequent release by plants. Other natural sources include sea sprays, windblown dusts, and wild forest fires. The weathering of rocks releases lead to soils and aquatic systems. This process plays a significant role in the global lead cycle, but only rarely results in elevated concentrations in any environmental compartment. Soils derived from carboniferous black shales are an exception, as they can contain up to 200 μ g lead/g. Similarly, non-ferrous ore bodies which contain lead can contaminate adjacent water courses and soils.

Background concentrations of lead in the air are between 0.05-0.1 µg/m³ in rural areas, clean air areas. Natural lead content in the atmosphere is estimated of the order of 0.6 ng/m³ (*Kühling*, 1994).

(a) Anthropogenic sources

Human activities remove lead from the earth's crust and transfer it to environmental media, where its potential for resulting in both human and ecosystem exposure is greatly increased. While uses of lead have been known since ancient times, industrialization has vastly accelerated its transport into human and environmental exposure pathways. Lead is released into the environment during the mining and smelting of its ores, the production, use, recycling and disposal of leadcontaining products, and the burning of fossils fuels and wood.

Estimates of the dispersion of lead emissions into the environment indicate that the atmosphere is the major initial recipient. The development of lead fuel additives and the increasing use of the

automobile greatly escalated the rate at which lead was released to the atmosphere. The amount of lead emitted from this source has, of course, now greatly decreased.

1. Introduction

Lead also comes, in significant quantities, from certain industrial processes. When discussing industrial emissions, a differentiation must be made between emissions from chimneys, which can be controlled, and fugitive emissions (e.g. from stock piles), which are more difficult to control. The relative importance of industrial emissions (stationary sources) has been increasing due to the decrease of other types (mobile sources). From these emission sources, lead moves through the atmosphere to various compartments of the environment. Its is deposited on soil, surface waters and plants and thus is incorporated into the food chain of animals and man.

Soil and water pollution from car emission fallout is predominantly limited to the immediate urban area. Fallout from the emission of industrial sources, such as smelters, is likewise limited mainly to the immediate vicinity. However, strong evidence indicates that a fraction of airborne lead is transported over long distances. As a result, a long-term global accumulation of lead has occurred in recent decades.

1.3.1. Lead emissions

The main report for the ESQUAD project (ESQUAD, 1994) analyzes the impact of atmospheric deposition for three heavy metals (cadmium, copper and lead) and two persistent organic compounds (benzo(a)pyrene and lindane) in the quality of European soil and sea water. This pilot study was drawn up in order to offer a general, systematic view of emissions, concentrations, depositions and load to ecosystems in Europe.

This study includes a list of lead emissions in Europe for 1990. Table 1.3 gives a breakdown of the total emissions for each country and identifies percentages for each type of emission sources for totals per country and for each country within the European total. Figure 1.2 shows a graph of the total emissions. In this case, the relation among total emission values, lead content in gasoline (Table 1.2) and the total number of vehicles (Table 1.1) in each country must be taken into account.

The data of Table 1.3 should be handled with care. They give a general idea on the relative contribution of different source categories, and are obtained by general methodologies. However they only give a rough estimate.

Country	Totals per country	Relativ	Relative contribution of				
	(tonnes/ year)	Road traffic	Iron and steel	Stationary fuel combustion	Non- ferrous metals	Other	countries to total EU emission (%)
Austria	292	80.3	17.3	1.0	1.3	0.1	1.6
Belgium	577	50.0	43.8	1.1	2.9	2.3	3.1
Denmark	168	90.6	4.2	1.9	0.0	3.3	0.9
Finland	217	78.8	16.4	1.4	3.1	0.2	1.2
France	2987	83.7	9.3	0.6	4.5	1.8	16.2
Germany	2859	71.2	19.2	1.4	7.8	0.4	15.5
Greece	496	95.5	2.3	2.2	0.0	0.0	2.7
Ireland	133	91.2	2.8	2.6	3.4	0.0	0.7
Italy	2771	83.5	11.5	1.2	3.2	0.6	15.0
Luxembourg	97	51.9	47.7	0.3	0.0	0.1	0.5
Netherlands	377	75.7	15.8	0.9	3.0	4.6	2.0
Portugal	628	96.6	1.5	1.9	0.1	0.0	3.4
Spain	3234	91.1	4.9	1.7	1.7	0.6	17.5
Sweden	448	79.0	12.5	0.7	7.4	0.4	2.4
United Kingdom	3165	85.4	6.9	1.6	5.0	1.1	17.2

Source: ESQUAD (1994).



Figure 1.2: Lead emissions in the EU (1990).

From the data presented, it can be stated in general terms that the major contribution to the total of each country is due to the emissions from vehicle traffic.

It is also a fact that these emissions are estimates for the year 1990. Accordingly, one can expect an appreciable reduction of such from 1990 to date because of the reduction of emissions of lead from vehicle traffic. This reduction in the contribution arising from vehicle traffic will cause a clear loss of importance from this source with the corresponding percentage increase of the contribution from other sources, especially of the industrial type.

1. Introduction

1.4. Situation of the industry

8

The intergovernmental organisation International Lead and Zinc Study Group edited a publication (ILZSG, 1995) in which the main producers of lead were identified, both for primary production from the mineral and for secondary production from fragments and scrap, in various European countries.

A summary of the data presented can be seen in the following table:

Table 1.4: Production of lead in Europe (1995).

Country	Primary smelters		Seco	ndary smelters	Total lead	Proportion of
Number	Production (thousand tonnes)	Number	Production (thousand tonnes)	production (thousand tonnes)	production from recycling	
Austria			6	20	20	100
Belgium	1	84	2	38	122	31
Denmark						
Finland						
France	2	129	6	165	294	56
Germany	4	151	6	160	311	51
Greece	1		1	4	4	100
Holland			1	22	22	100
Ireland			1	11	11	100
Italy	2	74	4	98	172	57
Luxembourg						
Portugal				13	13	100
Spain			5	80	80	100
Sweden	1	42	1	41	83	49
United Kingdom	2	150	5	172	322	53
Totals (EU)	13	630	38	824	1,454	57
Poland	1		5		71	
Switzerland			1	5	5	100

Source: ILZSG (1995).

The organisation *Lead Development Association* also has at its disposal a directory (drawn up in 1992) in which all the manufacturing plants of batteries in Europe are identified (*LDA*, 1992).

1. Introduction

In all areas measured in the country, lead concentrations have been reduced to below the maximum level of the European Directive. Measurements show that the progressive reduction of the lead content in petrol has had an almost proportional effect on the concentrations of lead in the atmosphere. This reduction tendency is on the point of becoming stabilized since in 1990 use of unleaded petrol became general.

Making abstraction of measuring sites near non-ferrous metallurgic plants, average yearly lead levels are now of the order of 0.1 µg/m³ in the cities and lower than 0.1 µg/m³ in non urban areas.

1.5.1.3. Denmark

The annual mean concentration must not exceed 2 μ g/m³. The limit value was laid down when the automobile gasoline was heavily leaded. At present almost all petrol sold in Denmark is lead free and lead pollution has been reduced since 1982.

The Danish Air Quality Monitoring Programme was started in 1982 and comprises an urban monitoring network with stations in three Danish cities. The measured annual averages in 1993 were less than 1/10 of the limit value at the main stations, which are placed on streets with heavy traffic. It is expected that leaded gasoline will not be used at all within a few years. Lead in the atmosphere over Denmark will at that time originate mainly from industrial sources outside the country.

1.5.1.4. Finland

New limit values and guide values for ambient air quality came into force in 1996. The limit value for lead is $0.5 \ \mu g/m^3$ as an annual average.

Annual average concentrations of lead measured in major cities have fallen from 0.05-1.0 μ g/m³ in 1978-90 to 0.01-0.1 μ g/m³ in 1993.

In the transport sector the use of economic incentives has led to the phase-out of leaded petrol. The tax difference between leaded and unleaded petrol is FIM 0.45 per litre. The market share of unleaded petrol has changed from 70% in 1992 to 100% in 1996.

The maximum lead content of unleaded petrol is 0.013 g/l. Typical lead content on the market (e.g. reformulated petrol) is much lower - less than 0.003 g/l.

1.5.1.5. France

In the case of lead, French legislation adopted the European Directive 82/884/EEC.

Lead is measured in 12 districts. Annual averages for values measured in each station in 1993 were between 0.1 and 0.6 μ g/m³. In 1994 they were between 0.1 and 0.5 μ g/m³.

The higher values are due to measurements being taken at stations located in industrial areas. In 1992, 36% was obtained in total sales of unleaded gasoline.

1.5.1.6. Germany

The Federal Immission Protection law and its technical regulations provide for a yearly average concentration of 2 μ g/m³. That is the same value as in the European Directive. Lead emissions are restricted by an emissions standard of 5 mg/m³ for facilities with an emission flux ≥ 25 g/h. In addition, there is an ambient air quality standard for the deposition of lead and its compounds, which must not exceed 250 μ g/m²/day on areas of 1×1 km² or 0.5×0.5 km², respectively.

Each Member State has been consulted in order to find out the current situation both with regard to the legislation in force and the current levels measured in each country. The information given below has been taken from the reports received.

1.5.1. Member States

1.5.1.1. Austria

In Austria no long-term and area-covering measurements of lead have been conducted. The levels measured are below the European limit value. With regard to the implementation of the European Directive, there is no national legal limit value for lead it is foreseen to fix a yearly average of 0.5 µg/m^3 .

Austria has reduced the levels of lead in petrol in the last few years. The regulation came into force in March 1992.

1.5.1.2. Belgium

From 1993 Belgium has changed from a unitary state to a federation with three autonomous regions. Most responsibility for the environment has been taken over by the regions. The basis of Belgian legislation regarding maximum levels of lead in the air, is the Royal Decree 1318/84 which establishes the 2 $\mu g/m^3$ yearly average of the European Directive.

Heavy metal pollution in Belgium is a problem in the places where the non-ferrous metallurgical plants are situated. Pollution from heavy metals in the air has been reduced considerably, especially in urban air, as a result of the reduction of the lead content in petrol.



Figure 1.3: Yearly moving average for lead concentration in air, in industrial and in urban zones in Belgium.

Source: FEA (1996).

1. Introduction

11

The yearly average concentration measured has been going down each year, first with a sharp decline and then more gradually. In the Rhine Ruhr area, for example, the lead concentration fell from 1.3 μ g/m³ in 1974 to 0.07 μ g/m³ in 1994. In the year 1993 yearly averages were below 0.3 μ g/m³ at all stations. In 1994, however, there were particulars points near lead processing facilities with annual averages slightly below or above 0.5 μ g/m³.

1.5.1.7. Ireland

In 1987 a yearly average concentration of 2 μ g/m³ was established as a limit value. Lead concentration has been measured since 1982 especially in areas of heavy traffic density.

Unleaded petrol accounts for approximately 50% of petrol sales (1995)

Since 1977 average yearly concentration levels have been below 1 $\mu g/m^3$, with a considerable reduction both in rural and urban areas, and by 1993 they were below 0.2 $\mu g/m^3$. The reduction is clear regarding the use of unleaded petrol since 1985.

1.5.1.8. Italy

The basis of Italian legislation regarding maximum levels of lead in the air is the DPR 203/1988 which establishes the 2 μ g/m³ yearly average of the European Directive.

Lead emissions have been reduced considerably as a result of the reduction of the level of lead in gasoline and the more frequent use of unleaded gasoline. Owing to decreases in the lead content of gasoline, there is a trend towards lower air lead values. The limits established in the European Directive are not reached, although in some sites the WHO guideline (0.5 $\mu g/m^3$) are. The location of sampling site is prescribed as being such as to represent general population exposure and not over-exposure due to occupational hazard. Typically, when lead is measured in a large city at two sites, one on streets with heavy traffic, annual means ranging from 0.53 to 1.07 $\mu g/m^3$ have been measured (Rome, in 1992). Yearly averages were around 0.5 $\mu g/m^3$ for the year 1993.

A seasonal variation pattern is generally found in the high traffic sampling station with a maximum from October to January and a flat minimum during spring and summer. On the contrary, no seasonal pattern is generally observed in the station located far from the street.

1.5.1.9. Luxembourg

National legislation implements the existing EC Directives on lead in air and the lead content of petrol. The highest level of lead concentration has been detected in the centre of the city of Luxembourg.

The average monthly concentrations in 1993 were 0.05-0.24 $\mu g/m^3$ and in 1994 0.05-0.16 $\mu g/m^3$. The maximum monthly average in 1993 was 0.84 $\mu g/m^3$ and in 1994 0.92 $\mu g/m^3$. Since 1987 the average yearly concentrations have been below 0.5 $\mu g/m^3$.

Data since 1980 show a tendency to decrease according to the drop in consumption of leaded petrol.

1.5.1.10. Portugal

Portuguese legislation establishes the same limit as the European Directive in its governmental regulation number 286/93.

A report has been provided on a study of lead and other heavy metals in the atmospheric aerosols of Oporto (Moura, 1988). The measurements corresponding to an urban environment with heavy

traffic show a daily average of 0.04-0.79 μ g/m³. At times of maximum traffic peak levels of 3.8 μ g/m³ have been recorded in one hour.

1. Introduction

The daily averages in the city of Oporto are of the order of 0.2-0.5 μ g/m³ for the year 1994 and the recommendations of the WHO are not surpassed.

1.5.1.11. Spain

The limit under the European Directive was established by Royal Decree 717/1987.

Currently, the figure is at 25% of sales for automobiles with a catalytic converter (1995). This trend is on the increase and runs parallel to the introduction of unleaded petrol. 90% is the forecast for the year 2010.

Regarding concentrations measured in urban stations, annual averages can be considered to be on the order of 0.5 $\mu g/m^3$ or less. As an example, Figure 1.4 shows the trend for annual average concentrations in the city of Valencia (typical urban site with a population of around 800,000 inhabitants) for the period between 1980 and 1994. Some stations still record occasional daily maximums on the order of 1.0 $\mu g/m^3$.



Figure 1.4: Annual averages in the city of Valencia (1980-94).

Source: Ajuntament de Valencia (1995).

Stations located in industrial areas record values superior to previous ones. In 1990, some annual averages were between 3.0 and 4.0 $\mu g/m^3$. As an example of current concentrations, Figure 1.5 shows the variation of monthly averages and maximum daily concentrations for the period between January, 1994 and August, 1995 at a typical industrial station in Breda (Barcelona). This is a population center of around 3,400 inhabitants, with a concentration of certain ceramics crafts industries, and in this case annual averages were around 0.5-0.6 $\mu g/m^3$.

12



Figure 1.5: Variation of monthly averages and maximum daily concentrations in Breda (Barcelona).

Source: DMA (1995).

1.5.1.12. Sweden

Sweden has as a guideline used the US EPA limit which is 1.5 $\mu g/m^3$ as an average for three months.

Lead emissions have been reduced considerably as a result of the reduction of the level of lead in petrol and the more and more frequent use of unleaded petrol. At the present time unleaded petrol is available for all vehicles and under a voluntary agreement with the oil companies all petrol sold in Sweden is lead free (additives of sodium/potassium are used). Emissions from industry was reduced by help of the Environmental Protection Law.

Emissions from traffic are minimum. Industrial emissions in 1990 were 90 tonnes/year, much lower than the 950 tonnes/year of 1985 (SEPA, 1995).

The average yearly lead concentration does not surpass 0.1 µg/m³. However some ground pollution problems are detected in industrial areas.

1.5.1.13. The Netherlands

The maximum levels provided for by law are a yearly average of 0.5 μ g/m³ and a 98 percentile of 2 μ g/m³ in 24 hours. Since 1986 the emissions caused by traffic in Holland have been reduced drastically as a consequence of the reduction of the lead level allowed in petrol. In the last few years the WHO guideline value has not been surpassed.

Average yearly levels currently measured are between 0.02-0.04 $\mu g/m^3$ in non urban areas and 0.05-0.1 $\mu g/m^3$ in urban areas.

By applying measures such as achieving widespread use of unleaded petrol, it is estimated that it will be possible to bring the whole of Europe to a level below 0.1 μ g/m³ yearly average (with the exception of some industrial focal points) by the year 2000.

14

1.5.1.14. United Kingdom

The air quality regulations follow the European Directives. The main cause of lead pollution is car engine combustion, accounting for 70% of UK lead emissions in 1990 (UK DOE, 1996).

1. Introduction

In 1985 regulations were applied covering the levels of lead allowed in petrol. A reduction of the average yearly concentration can be observed from 1976/77 to 1992/93 with measurements of 0.82 μ g/m³ and 0.11 μ g/m³ respectively.

Figure 1.6 offers a graphic example of variation in annual averages for a typical urban station (Central London) contrasted against the increase in the percentage of sales for unleaded petrol.



Figure 1.6: Variation in annual averages compared to the percentage of unleaded petrol in London (1982-93).

Source: UK DOE(1995).

The limits established in the European Directive are not surpassed, although in some points the recommendations of the WHO are. The upper limit ($1 \ \mu g/m^3$) was exceeded at one industrial site, and the lower limit ($0.5 \ \mu g/m^3$) at another, both of these monitors are in Walsall.

1.5.2. Other countries consulted

1.5.2.1. Poland

Practically all the lead produced in Poland is concentrated in the province of Katowice. This area registers the highest levels of concentration of lead. In the areas surrounding the industries the maximum level recommended by the WHO is surpassed. In Silesia the values measured are 20 μ g/m³ as a 24 hour average maximum and a range of 0.1-3.2 μ g/m³ for the yearly average (*Poborski*, 1993).

The levels permitted for the air are 1 $\mu g/m^3$ (24 hours average) and 0.2 $\mu g/m^3$ (yearly average). There are also maximum permitted levels for the soil (100 mg/kg d.m. for heavy soils and 50 mg/kg d.m. for sandy soils), deposition (100 mg/m²/year) and edible plants. 1. Introduction

1.5.2.2. Switzerland

The decrees on control of air pollution are presented. The maximum yearly limit for lead is fixed at 1 μ g/m³. Annual averages in all the stations were below 0.2 μ g/m³ for the year 1994.

15

The levels of lead in the blood of the Swiss population are currently dropping along with the drop in the level of lead in petrol, the change in life style and environmental factors (*Berode, 1991*).

1.5.3. The state in the UN ECE

At the 13th session of the Executive Body of the Convention on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution, parties agreed to proceed with the negotiation of a heavy metals protocol. There is no timeframe for completion of such an agreement. However, work is currently underway to develop a comprehensive text for future negotiation of a heavy metals protocol. Only three heavy metals (cadmium, mercury and lead) will be included in the initial protocol. It will limit values for their emissions through reduction in the use of leaded gasoline in vehicles. It may also encompass product-related standards and emission ceilings for each country.

Currently no limit values for critical levels have been agreed upon in the UN ECE framework.

1.5.4. The APIS data base

APIS, *Air Pollution Information System v. 3.04* is a data base of atmospheric pollution. It has been developed by the DG XI/B3 and it is now managed by the European Environment Agency (EEA). This data base gathers together the measurements of concentrations of the main pollutants supplied voluntarily by the Member States in the framework of the Exchange of Information Directive (82/459/EEC).

The data base has been supplied to the Working Group, showing the following situation for the pollutant under consideration (the situation is summarized in the Table 1.5):

- . It provides measurements from five Member States.
- The data have not been brought up to date for all the countries in the last few years. As a
 result there are only trends for Belgium and Denmark, and therefore possible reductions in
 the lead measured due to the introduction of unleaded petrol cannot be observed.
- There are no exceedances of the EU limit value (2 μg/m³) in the data available, and since 1988 there are no exceedances of the WHO guideline value (0.5 μg/m³).

Table 1.5: Situation of the APIS data base regarding lead.

Country	Period covered	Number of towns	Number of stations
Belgium	1982-1994	6	8
Denmark	1982, 1986-1994	8	18
Germany	1988-1989	5	18
Ireland	1982-1987	1	1
Spain	1993	1 I	4

Source: APIS (1995).

1.5.5. Urban and local lead concentrations

Table 1.6 and Figure 1.7 show 1993 lead mean values for selected stations in some European cities. The levels in these cities are well below the EU limit value and also below the WHO guideline value.

1. Introduction

In the preparation of this table the figures used were from the cities that had the highest yearly concentrations for the year 1993 according to the information that the Working Group has. This means that the concentrations shown can be taken as an indication of the maxima but they are not necessarily the absolute maximum concentration in those countries.

Table 1.6: Year	ly mean values	for selected	stations and	cities ((1993)
-----------------	----------------	--------------	--------------	----------	--------

Country		City	Station	Yearly mean (µg/m ³)	
Belgium	(2)	Bruxelles	Av. De la Couronne	0.28	
	(2)	Liege	Av. Destenay	0.12	
Denmark	(2)	Aalborg	Vesterbro	0.14	
	(2)	Copenhagen	Jagtvej	0.12	
	(a)	Odense	Albanigade	0.10	
	(2)	Lille Valby	2090	0.02	
Finland	(2)	Helsinki	Valilla	0.02	
France	Ø	Paris	Paris	0.28	
	(1)	Lille	Lille	0.30	
Germany	(2)	Duisburg	Buchholz	0.17	
	(4)	Dortmund	Dortmund-mitte	0.16	
	(2)	Köln	Richl	0.13	
	(4)	Karlsruhe	Karlsruhe-mitte	0.10	
	(0)	Düsseldorf	Düsseldorf-Reisholz	0.09	
Italy	(1)	Genova	XX Settembre	0.42	
	(2)	Modena	Via Giardini	0.32	
Slovakia	(4)	Bratislava	Trnavske myto	0.10	
	(2)	Kosice	Galaktika	0.08	
Spain	(4)	Barcelona	Pl. Molina	0.38	
	(1)	Valencia	Valencia	0.40	
Switzerland	(=)	Zurich	Schimmelstrasse	0.22	
	(4)	Basel	Feldbergstrasse	0.18	
	(a)	Bern	Bern	0.18	
	(4)	Lausanne	Lausanne	0.15	
UK	Ø	London	Bridge Place	0.10	
	0	Leeds	Market Building	0.18	

Sources: ^(a) ETC-AQ (1996), ^(b) BAMET (1995), ^(c) Ministerio dell' Ambiente - Italy (1996), ^(b) DMA (1993), ^(c) Ajuntament de Valencia (1995), ^(f) AEA (1994).

16



Figure 1.7: Yearly mean values for selected stations and cities (1993).

1.5.6. Summary table

This section offers a general idea of levels in rural and urban areas for each country. High concentrations of lead as recorded in industrial areas or hotspots are not given in this table.

18

1. Introduction

Country	Yearly avera	ages (µg/m³)
	Legislated level	Level measured
Austria		<0.5
Belgium	2.0	<0.1 (95)
Denmark	2.0	<0.2 (93)
Finland	0.5	<0.1 (93)
France	2.0	
Germany	2.0	<0.3 (93)
Greece	n.a.	n.a.
Holland	0.5	<0.1
	2.0 (perc. 98th) daily average	
Ireland	2.0	<0.5 (91)
Italy	2.0	<1.0 (92)
Luxembourg	2.0	<0.5 (92)
Portugal	2.0	<0.5 (94)
Spain	2.0	<0.6 (95)
Sweden	1.5 (quarterly)	<0.1 (95)
United Kingdom	2.0	<0.2 (93)
Switzerland	1.0	

1.6. Deposition of lead

WHO

Poland

US EPA (1978)

Total deposition of lead is a relevant measure of loads to and exposure of soils, ecosystems and surface waters. Total deposition is the result of wet deposition (with precipitation) and dry deposition (all other processes) by the surroundings of industrial installations and sources of coarse particles, total deposition is often assessed by dustfall measurements, using deposition jars.

1.0 daily average

0.2

1.5 (quarterly)

Recommended Guideline 0.5

20 max. (93)

0.1-3.2 (93)

This section was elaborated using the information available in each country in regard to lead. The purpose is to offer an idea of the current situation in each Member State as regards the values considered under the respective legislations and the levels recorded for each territory. Table 1.8 shows different legislated levels in Europe. Since different sampling strategies and sampling techniques are applied those (legislated) limit values are not mutual comparable. For the same reason the values for lead deposition given in section 1.6.1 are also not mutual comparable.

1. Introduction

19

Table 1.8: Legislated lead deposition limit values in Europe.

Country	Limit value (µg/m²/day)
Belgium (Flanders)	3000 (limit value)
	250 (guide value)
Germany	250
Poland (1990)	274
Switzerland	100

1.6.1. Highest ambient load recorded in some countries

This section deals with the highest data recorded in the Member States with regard to lead deposition, and is complemented with data presented in Annex 1. A description of the measurement methods is given in chapter 3.

- Austria: The highest concentrations are recorded in the proximity of industry. In the surroundings of lead works that are closed at Arnoldstein (Carynthia) the annual means achieved were between 300 and 1600 µg/m²/day. After the reconstruction of this location in 1995, the levels are between 70 and 960 µg/m²/day showing that the situation is improving (5 sites).
- Belgium: Concentrations in the region of Flanders were between 25 and 8,700 µg/m²/day in the year 1995.

The following table shows yearly mean values of lead deposition for the meteorological year 1993-94 and for the calendar year 1995 in some Belgian stations.

Table 1.9: Deposition in Belgium (1990-95).

Station	Lead deposition (µg/m²/day)			
	1990-91	1995		
Hoboken, non-ferro	1,500 - 21,500	1,500 - 8,700		
Beerse, non-ferro	200 - 1,900	200 - 600		
Steel industry	100 - 300*	50 - 80		
Cities	500 - 700	500*		
Background station	25	25		

results for the period 1990.

results for the period 1992-1993.

Finland: The following table shows yearly mean values of lead deposition, and corresponding concentrations in precipitation in some Finnish stations. It is related to rural stations for the years 93-94.

20

1. Introduction

Table 1.10: Lead in precipitation and yearly values of lead deposition at rural stations in Finland.

Station	Concer (µ)	ntration g/l)	Deposition (µg/m²/year)	
	1993	1994	1993	1994
Salla, Vārriō (Lappland)	0.7	0.8	400	450
Hailuoto, Marjaniemi (Western coast)	2.3	4.2	890	1130
Kotka, Haapasaari (Southern coast)	3.0	3.4	940	1360
Lieksa, Hietajärvi (Middle Finland)	1.3	1.2	750	750
Lammi, Kotinen (South Finland)	2.4	1.7	1340	940
Kuusamo, Pesosjärvi (Northern Finland)	1.3	0.8	430	380
Utsjoki, Vuoskojärvi (Lappland)	1.0	0.7	250	180

- Germany: Highest annual means on areas of 1 km² are between 40-1245 µg/m²/day near lead processing facilities.
- The Netherlands: Lead deposition in the Netherlands ranged from 30-100 g/ha/year (≈10-30 $\mu g/m^2/day$) (5×5 km) in 1993.
- Luxembourg Highest concentrations of lead are near the old steel works of Esch/Schifflange, : Esch/Belval and Differdange (the values are showed in Table 1.11).

They performed more accurate analyses of lead in the environment with the help of biomonitoring. Lead was found in vegetables growing in gardens belonging to persons situated in areas exposed to dustfall with high concentrations of heavy metals especially lead (dust emitted by steelworks).

Table 1.11: Deposition in Luxembourg (1992-95).

	Steelwork	s Esch/Schifflange	Steelworks Esch/Belval		
Year Total dustfall (mg/m²/day)		Lead in total dustfall (µg/m²/day)	Total dustfall (mg/m²/day)	l Lead in total dustfal (μg/m²/day)	
1992	210	219	430	200	
1993	250	319	400	226	
1994	170	224	360	174	
1995	140	100	250	100	

- Sweden: The highest concentration are recorded in the southern part of Sweden. Yearly means were between 282-2641 µg/m²/day in 1994, relating to wet deposition in 4 stations
- Spain: The measurement of lead deposition is not continuous. Recent data is presented in Annex 1, which refers to local campaigns carried out in various parts of Catalonia for the purpose of categorising these areas with respect to the deposition of this pollutant.

United Kingdom: Lead in dustfall is not monitored on a routine basis in the UK. This is not a requirement of the Directive. Concentrations between 400 and 11,800 µg/m²/day are achieved near primary lead/zinc smelters. A more detailed explanation of these industrial measurements is presented in Annex 1.

1.6.2. Level of lead allowed on agricultural soil originating in sewage sludge.

Lead may be deposited in soil via routes other than air emissions. For example, sewage sludge deposited on agricultural land contains variable amount of lead, depending on the amount of industrial effluents and waste mixed with the sewage.

Under Directive 86/278/EEC (CEC, 1986) the limit value for the amount of lead which may be added to agricultural soil is 15 kg/ha/year, equal to 4110 µg/m²/day. Air emissions however are the main source of deposition of anthropogenic lead to non-agricultural land.

2. Risk Assessment

24

23

2. RISK ASSESSMENT

2.1. Sources and pathways of lead in the environment

2.1.1. Lead in the atmosphere

Humans are exposed directly through inhalation of lead emitted into the air. Air also transport lead into other human exposure media, including dust, soil, food and water. Deposited lead can be re-entrained into air with wind-blown dust. Most atmospheric lead is from anthropogenic emissions.

Lead in air can be inhaled or can be deposited in the form of dust on soils, water and food crops. Loading to air can occur from natural emissions and anthropogenic releases such as gasoline combustion, coal burning or industrial emissions.

Automobiles are the primary mobile source of lead in air, reflecting leaded gasoline consumption; although trains, boats, farm vehicles and aeroplanes can also be important mobile sources. The majority of lead emissions occur following the combustion of leaded gasoline in the engine, although some lead is also released with gasoline vapours during refuelling. Current estimates for such emissions would be considerably lower given the reduction in the use of tetraethyl lead that has occurred since 1985.

Air emissions from smelters, processing facilities and solid waste incinerators occur as controlled releases from stacks and fugitive emissions from storage, processing or materials handling. Although worldwide it has been estimated that the non-ferrous metal industry is the second largest lead emitter (see Table 1.3), there are likely to be large regional and natural differences.

Despite declines in general atmospheric concentrations of lead in some countries, areas of higher concentrations still exist due to the presence of local sources.

Industrial lead emissions and the major proportion of automotive emissions are in the form of particles of inorganic compounds of lead. These particles have very small dimensions, but cover a range of sizes which confer different properties upon them.

2.1.2. Lead in water

Lead is a natural, usually very minor constituent of surface and groundwaters. It is considered that the total annual input of lead to aquatic ecosystems has declined since 1985, given the reduction that has occurred in lead emissions from mobile sources. It is important to emphasize that point sources of discharge, although not of great worldwide importance, may have large local impacts. In contrast, the globally important atmospheric deposition is spread over vast areas of occan and may have little local impact.

Lead deposited from the atmosphere can enter aquatic systems through direct fallout or through erosion of soil particles. Infiltration of rainwater into groundwaters and entry into aquifers normally involve passage through soil. Rainwater can contain appreciable concentrations of lead. These, however, diminish on passage through the soil, as lead binds to soil minerals and humus. Groundwaters therefore normally contain very low concentrations of lead.

Water for potable supplies is normally derived from surface freshwater or groundwater sources. Water treatment prior to distribution does not normally add to the lead content, and usually reduces it (often by as much as 50 %). Plumbing systems may contain lead pipes, lead soldering,

and bronze or brass fittings. Corrosions of these materials, aggravated by water with low pH, and subsequent leaching into the drinking water can contribute significant quantities of lead in systems where these materials are used.

2. Risk Assessment

Anthropogenic input of lead to aquatic ecosystems can occur from sources such as effluents from mining, smelting, refining and manufacturing processes or the dumping of sewage sludge and atmospheric fallout. Lead deposited from the atmosphere can enter aquatic systems through direct fallout or through erosion of soil particles. In general, there is a little correlation between lead concentrations in rain and snow and concentrations in streams that drain watersheds.

2.1.3. Lead in soil

In rural and remote areas, lead in soil is derived mainly from natural geological sources and lead concentrations reflect those of the underlying bedrock or transported parent material.

As lead accumulates in soil, where it is relatively immobile and has a long residence time, present-day amounts of lead in surface soils largely reflect anthropogenic inputs arising from industrial, urban and agricultural activities. Given the reduction that has occurred in lead emissions from mobile sources, it is considered that the total annual input of lead to soils has declined since 1985, but nevertheless lead is still accumulating in the soil given to the very small amount which is removed from the soil by plants.

A major mechanism of soil and sediment contamination is atmospheric deposition of lead. The concentration of lead in soils near highways is related to traffic density, local meteorological conditions, vegetation and topography. In general, lead concentrations decrease with distance from the highway and with depth in the soil column. Lead soil concentration is greatest within 10 metres of the road and within the top one to five centimetres.

The main components of lead in soil are the soil solution, the absorption surfaces of the clayhumus exchange complex, precipitated forms, secondary iron and manganese oxides and alkaline earth carbonates, the soil humus and silicate lattices. It has been suggested that acidification of the surface environment may influence the chemical species of metals present, their transport pathways and cycling. There is as yet no evidence that acid precipitation is influencing the chemistry and transport of lead in the soil environment.

Although various soil parameters can affect the availability of lead, the total amount of the element present is one of the major factors affecting the lead content of plants. It has been found that there is a positive linear relationship between lead concentrations in plant and soil, and that this relationship exist for a wide range of uncontaminated soils. At higher soil lead levels, however, plant uptake has been found to decline with increasing soil lead concentrations and a curvilinear relationship has been reported. There is general agreement that only a small proportion of lead in soil is available for uptake by plants.

The amount of lead absorbed by plants depends not only on the total lead content of the soil, but also on its chemical form. Other soil factors influencing the bioavailability of lead include cation exchange capacity, organic matter content, soil texture and clay mineralogy, redox potential, and the levels of other elements including the nutrients phosphorus, sulphur and nitrogen and the heavy metal cadmium.

Lead is retained in soil in inorganic complexes or adsorbed to hydrous oxides near the soil surface. The mobility of lead in the soil depends on the soil pH and organic content. In general, lead's relative immobility in soil tends to decrease its bioavailability to humans and other terrestrial life. However, its immobility also increases its residence time in soils.

2.1.4. Lead in dust

The general consensus is that the results from numerous investigations over the past two decades point to the presence of elevated lead concentrations in dust, both external to and within the home. Exposure to lead in dust can occur through ingestion, especially likely in children, or inhalation of resuspended dust.

Dusts is found both in the home and in the outdoor environment. There is general agreement that, in many cases, local lead contamination of the outdoor environment, around both primary and secondary lead smelters and lead processing plants, results in enhanced lead concentrations in dusts within the home.

Exposure to lead in dust can occur through ingestion, especially likely in children, or inhalation of resuspended dust. Depositions of airborne lead from leaded gasoline emissions and from stationary sources, such as smelters and coal-powered generating stations, are the major anthropogenic contributors of dust lead in the outdoor environment. An additional major source of lead in dust is the peeling and flaking of lead-based paint. Lead in dust is found primarily as sulphate, along with small amounts of oxide and halide salts. Unlike lead that is incorporated into soils, lead in surface dusts is mobile and is believed to decrease with declining input, precipitation, wind, or street and housecleaning.

2.1.5. Other sources

Lead in paint constitutes a major source of bioavailable lead in the environment. Although many countries have banned or restricted the use of lead in the interior paints, there remains a huge reservoir of contaminated material in existing structures where leaded paints has been used. Children are especially susceptible to exposure to lead in paint.

Occupational exposures to lead have been noted in various industries, such as inorganic pigments manufacturing; primary and secondary lead metal processing; brass, bronze and cooper foundries; battery manufacturing; machinery manufacturing; electronic capacitors manufacturing; auto repair services and garages; bridge, tunnel and elevated highway repairs; stone, glass and clay products manufacturing; munitions manufacturing; and firing ranges. Lead exposures can occur during renovation and abatement of lead-painted homes and other structures. Para-occupational exposures occur when lead in the form of dust is easily carried out of the workplace (on clothing, shoes, etc.) and into worker residences, where spouses and children of lead workers can then be exposed.

2.2. Impact on ecosystems

A publication was edited by UN ECE in which a description of the impact of heavy metals in general on ecosystems (UN ECE, 1994) is realized.

The procedure is general to heavy metals, the Working Group has not found other evidences of effects to ecosystems.

(a) Terrestrial ecosystems

Effects caused by the exposure of organisms to heavy metal deposition may be related either to current depositions rates or to accumulated amounts in the ecosystem, many effects certainly being related to both. Metal uptake by plants plays the key role in the entry of metals to terrestrial food chains, because vegetation creates habitats for animals and is eaten alive by herbivores or dead by detrivores. Contaminants may be toxic to plants, diminishing their productivity or biomass, or eliminating some species, and can consequently alter the structure or diversity of a habitat. When

26

2. Risk Assessment

plants accumulate metals, these metals can be ingested by animals thus creating the potentials for toxic effects at higher trophic levels.

(b) Aquatic ecosystems

Atmospheric deposition of metals may influence the quality of surface waters and groundwater. In addition to qualitative aspects of the water itself (restricted use of water resources for human consumption, livestock watering, recreation etc.) accumulation in aquatic organisms may additionally provoke a series of adverse effects on the food web and, for example, render fish unfit for human consumption.

In general the input of metals to surface waters is related to the input pathways of water. In most cases the major portion of water received by surface waters is supplied from the surrounding watershed or discharge area. The composition of the run off is largely dependent on the hydrological conditions, biochemical processes and geochemistry of the watershed.

2.3. Health effects

2.3.1. Pathways of human exposure

The primary routes of human exposure to lead are inhalation and ingestion (of water, food, air, soil and dust). The relative importance of any single source of exposure is difficult to predict and will vary with geographic location, climate and local geochemistry. Similarly, the intensity of exposure experienced by an individual can vary as a function of age, sex, occupation, socioeconomic status, diet and cultural practices. In addition, the amount of lead taken up into the body is believed to vary depending on the concentration and composition (for example, particle size, chemical form) of the lead inhaled or ingested.

Figure 2.1 offers a graphic example of the different routes of human exposure from the main identified sources through the environment.



Figure 2.1: Pathways of human exposure.

2. Risk Assessment

27

28

2. Risk Assessment

Air: The health effects of respired lead are dependent upon particle size. A high proportion of inhaled small particles (less than 2.5 µm) is deposited in the deepest alveolar portion of the respiratory system, from which lead is absorbed with almost 100% efficiency into the bloodstream. Particles in the range 2.5 to 10 µm most typically deposit in the tracheobronchial and naso-pharingeal region, from which they are elevated and swallowed. Absorption of lead through the gastrointestinal tract is far less efficient in adults (8 to 10%) but can be up to 50% in children. Thus, a large proportion of lead in these sizes does not enter the bloodstream. Particles of greater than 10 µm enter the nose with only low efficiency and do not represent and appreciable inhalation hazard unless present in very high concentrations. Such particles can, however, contribute to the lead content of surface dusts and soils and can be swallowed by oral intake, especially by smaller children.

- Dust: Accidental ingestion of dust or soil (dirt) by hand-to-mouth activity is an important source of lead exposure to young children.
- Food: The ingestion of food is a major component of most individuals' total lead uptake, although the relative contribution is a function of one's size, body weight, age and type of diet. The occurrence of lead in the diet may be a result of: natural sources of lead, deposition of airborne lead particles onto crops, forage, feed, soils and water; harvestings, processing, transport, packaging, preparation and storage of food; other sources of lead in foods include leaching from ceramic containers in which lead glazes have been used, uptake of lead from lead-rich urban garden soils into home-grown vegetables crops, and uptake of lead into crops from sewage sludge applied to farmland.
- Soil: Children may contact lead-bearing soils during outdoor play, in addition, contaminated soils may be tracked indoors on shoes, clothing, etc. A major mechanism of soil and sediment contamination is atmospheric deposition of lead from gasoline combustion and from stationary sources.
- Water: Lead concentrations in drinking water result primarily from lead leaching from water delivery systems, and from previously contaminated drinking water sources.

Relative significance of different routes of exposure:

Exposure to lead from each route can vary significantly for different individuals and population groups. Since the relative contribution of each of these sources can also vary substantially, comprehensive information covering a wide range of circumstances cannot be provided. To give some idea of possible situations, Table 2.1 presents a few simplified calculations (*IPCS*, *1995*).

Table 2.1:	Estimates of lead	absorbed by	adults and	children	from air,	dust,
	food and water at	different ai	r lead levels			

Mean air lead concentration	Dust intake	5	Total absorbed			
(µg/m³)	(mg/day)	Air	Dust	Food	Water	(µg/day)
Adults:						
0.3	N.S.	2.4		10	2	14.4
0.5	N.S.	4.0		10	2	16.0
1.0	N.S.	8.0		10	2	20.0
2.0	N.S.	16.0		10	2	28.0
Children (1-5 ye	ears old):					
0.3		0.6		25	5	30.6
0.5		1.0		25	5	31.0
1.0		2.0		25	5	32.0
2.0		4.0		25	5	34.0
1.0	25	2	12.5	25	5	44.3
1.0	50	2	25.0	25	5	57.0
1.0	100	2	50.0	25	5	82.0
1.0	200	2	100.0	25	5	132.0

Source: IPCS (1995).

' The estimates are based on the following assumptions:

- Air: Respiratory volume in adults is 20 m³/day and in children 5 m³/day, the respiratory absorption is 40 %.
- Food: Intake of lead by adults 100 μg/day with 10 % absorption and 50 μg/day for children with 50 % absorption.
- Water: A lead concentration of 20 µg/l, with adult consumption of 1 l/day and 10 % absorption and for children 0.5 l/day with 50 % absorption.
- Dust: Dust concentration of lead was 1000 µg/g and for absorption was 50 %.

2.3.2. Recommendations of the WHO

Source: WHO (1994).

2.3.2.1. Population groups at higher exposure risk

Children up to 6 years of age are a population at increased risk for lead exposure as well as for adverse health effects, for the following reasons:

- Children have a behavioural characteristics (outdoor activity, less concern for hygienic conditions, hand-to-mouth activities or even pica), which increase the risk for lead exposure.
- Children eat and drink more per unit of body weight than adults, so that their relative lead intake is increased.

- · Lead absorption in the gastrointestinal tract is substantially higher in children.
- Among children there is greater prevalence of nutritional deficiencies, which enhance absorption of lead from the gastrointestinal tract.
- . The blood-brain barrier is not yet fully developed in young children.
- . Haematological and neurological effects of lead occur at lower threshold than in adults.
- 2.3.2.2. Lowest-observed-adverse-effect levels

Table 2.2: Summary of lowest-observed-adverse-effect levels for lead induced health effects in adults.

Lowest-observed-effect Blood-lead-level (µg/l)	Haem synthesis haematological and other effects	Effects on nervous system
1000 - 1200		Encephalopathic signs and symptoms
800	Frank anaemia	
500	Reduced haemoglobin production	Overt subencephalopathic neurological symptoms, cognition impairment
400	Increased urinary ALA and elevated coproporphyrin	
300		Peripherial nerve dysfunction (slowed nerve conduction velocities)
200 - 300	Erythrocyte protoporphyrin elevation in males	
150 - 200	Erythrocyte protoporphyrin elevation in females	

Source: WHO (1994).

Table 2.3: Summary of lowest-observed-effect levels for lead induced health effects in children.

Lowest-observed-effect Blood-lead-levels (µg/l)	Haem synthesis haematological and other effects	Effects on nervous system
800 - 1000		Encephalopathic signs and symptoms
700	Frank anaemia	
400	Increased urinary ALA and elevated coproporphyrin	
250 - 300	Reduced haemoglobin synthesis	
150 - 200	Erythrocyte protoporphyrin elevation	
100 - 150	Vitamin D3 reduction	Cognitive impairment
100	ALAD - inhibition	Hearing impairment

Source: WHO (1994).

2.3.2.3. Basis of WHO guidelines

30

Guidelines for lead in air will be based on the concentration of lead in blood.

A critical level of lead in blood of 100 $\mu g/l$ is proposed. It should be stressed that all these values are based on population studies yielding group averages, which apply to the individual child only in a probabilistic manner. Although some lead salts have been found to be carcinogenic in animals the evidence for a carcinogenic potential in humans is inadequate and will, therefore, not be considered here.

- Current measured "baseline" blood lead levels of minimal anthropogenic origin are probably between 10 and 30 μg/l.
- Various international expert groups have determined that the earliest adverse effects of lead in populations of young children begin at 100-150 µg/l. It is assumed to be prudent to derive a guideline value based on the lowest value of this range (100 µg/l).
- Inhalation of airborne lead is a significant route of exposure for adults, but for young children other pathways of exposure (ingested lead) are generally more important than inhaled air lead.
- It appears that 1µg/m³ in air directly contributes approximately 19 µg/l blood in children and about 16 µg/l blood in adults.
- In order to correct for uptake by other routes, it is assumed that 1 µg/m³ in air would contribute to 50 µg/l blood.
- It is recommended that efforts should be undertaken to ensure that at least 98% of an exposed population should have blood lead-levels that do not exceed 100 μ g/l. In this case, the median blood lead would not exceed 54 μ g/l. On this basis, the annual average air lead should not exceed 0.5 μ g/m² (with the assumption that the upper limit of nonanthropogenic origin in blood is 30 μ g/l).
- The air guidelines for lead should be accompanied by other preventive measures. These should specially take the form of monitoring the lead content of dust and soils arising from air lead fallout (some data indicate that lead fallout in excess of 250 μg/m²/day will increase blood lead levels).

2.4. Limit values for lead

The objective of this proposal is to find a strategy to limit or avoid the harmful effects of lead pollution in the air on human health and ecosystems. This objective will have to be reached and guaranteed within a determined time limit.

From the information presented in this document it can be seen that lead pollution of the air is basically produced by two clearly differentiated sectors:

- Emissions from vehicles caused by lead present in leaded petrol. In this case the action consists of the total elimination of lead containing fuel.
- Industrial operations. Significant emissions can occur during the production of certain non-ferrous metals and from some processes in which lead is used. Actions to be taken must be tailored to the specific industrial site.

The relative importance of industrial emissions has been increasing due to the decrease in the emissions from traffic. Another factor to take into account is the concrete characteristics of the pollutant. It is considered that it is generally deposited at short distances from the focus of emission and is concentrated in areas near the source, bearing in mind the existing evidences showing that

rea whether

2. Risk Assessment

31

heavy metals (small fraction) can be transported to hundreds and thousands of kilometers away from their sources of transportation of over a long distances (UN ECE, Executive Body for the Convention on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution).

It is proposed the establishment of a model taking into account a tolerance margin in the achievement of the proposed standard. This consideration would only be necessary in conflictive (industrial) areas.

The tolerance margin (Figure 2.2) will be expressed as a percentage of the limit value that could be surpassed in certain cases, during the transition period towards the establishment of the limit value (c_j) .



Figure 2.2: Tolerance margin model proposed.

- t_o is the year of application of the Directive

t_i is the year in which the final limit value will be established in industrial areas (time of compliance).

2.4.1. Recommendations for limit values

It should be borne in mind that the contribution to concentrations of lead in air of natural sources is extremely low. Lead concentrations in areas which are not close to anthropogenic sources are in the region of 0.05 - 0.1 μ g/m³. Lead once deposited to the soil or to other surfaces is scarcely removed by natural processes, and therefore accumulates. Lead emissions into the environment should be as low as possible in order to avoid further accumulation of lead in the long term. For these reasons the target objective or lead concentrations in the air should also be as low as possible. The WHO guideline of 0.5 μ g/m³ is a step towards an ojective of reducing lead concentrations as close as possible to natural background concentrations in ambient air.

Recommending limit values is not however straightforward. The percentage of lead absorbed through different sources (direct inhalation, dust, food and water) is different for adults an children. The calculations of ICPS in Table 2.1 show that at ambient air concentrations of lead of 0.5, 1.0 and $2.0 \ \mu g/m^3$ adult intake through direct inhalation is respectively 25%, 40% and 57%. Intake through dust ingestion is almost zero.

32

2. Risk Assessment

For children aged 1-5 the daily intake is dominated by dust intake. Daily intake via direct inhalation does not vary with concentrations of 0.5, 1.0 or 2.0 μ g/m³. Daily intake is dominated by ingestion of dust. This means that for children at risk namely those that are living near industrial plants where high amounts of dust deposited and the levels of lead or dust are also high, the lead intake through dust is much more important than the intake through air. To protect those children at risk, measures should be taken to control the lead levels in dust and by consequence in dustfall or total deposition around industrial plants. Concentrations in air reflect only a small part of the total emissions.

The WHO has recommended a guideline value for lead in air of 0.5 µg/m³ measured as an annual average concentration. The Working Group agreed that a limit value set at this level would provide adequate health protection to the general public.

Despite this, serious concerns were expressed about the advisability of recommending a limit value of 0.5 μ g/m³. Most of these concerned assumptions made by WHO is calculating their guideline value. On the one hand there was a view that the proposals were highly conservative and thus over-estimate the potential contribution of air lead to young children, a view which leads to the conclusion that a lead in air limit higher than 0.5 μ g/m³ would provide the desired degree of health protection for children. On the other hand there was a view that the proposals were not tight enough and would fail to provide sufficient protection either to the environment or to 100 % of children. This would argue for a lead in air limit lower than 0.5 μ g/m³.

The WHO recommends only an annual average concentration in air to protect health. The Working Group agreed that the recommended limit value must be expressed as an annual average of daily measurements.

It was agreed not to consider the possibility of establishing a percentile and not to take into account an alert threshold. The treatment of alerts should be only internally within the industry.

2.4.2. Deposition limit value

On the basis of the information in Table 2.1 the group recommends that a deposition limit value should be developed for protecting health, particularly for young children in the surroundings of industrial plants.

The table indicates that the dominant exposure route in this case is the ingestion of deposited dust. Reducing this exposure will involve two steps:

- · Removing the dust (cleaning surfaces, soils, etc.).
- Preventing further dust build-up by reduction of emissions (particularly fugitive emissions).

A direct relation (in the short term) between emissions or air concentration and blood lead levels is not expected, as exposure is mainly arising from dust accumulated from emissions in the past.

However, if cleaning the surroundings is carried out at regular intervals, there will be in the longer term a relation between emissions, concentrations in the air, and exposure, provided that cleaning the environment is carried out regularly.

It is the view of the group that present techniques for measuring air concentrations (PM10, TSP) have limitations in assessing the coarse dust fractions that may contribute most substantially to local deposition. The group has therefore serious doubts whether setting a limit value for air quality alone will provide sufficient health protection for the population most at risk. It is therefore recommended that a deposition limit value should be developed.

WHO has been unable to recommend a deposition guideline value.

Measuring methods for lead deposition have been used, but there are difficulties with these, as they may be doubtfull indicators of deposition to real receptors.

The group recommends that research is set up to:

- · Clarify relationships between deposited dust and lead blood levels.
- Provide better relationships between air emissions (chimney and fugitive) and total lead deposition around industrial plants.
- · Develop and evaluate adequate measuring techniques for total lead deposition.

The possibility of developing a deposition limit value for lead around industrial installations should be reviewed when further information is available.

The group also recommends that the developing work on long range transport of lead should be reviewed in due course and that the question of whether a deposition limit value should be set to prevent bioaccumulation in ecosystems.

35

3. MEASUREMENT AND ASSESSMENT OF CONCENTRATIONS

3.1. Current practice in Member States

The information shown in this section has been taken from information received from Member States. In the majority of cases they are shown in the same format as they were received.

3.1.1. Locations of high concentrations near major sources of lead

From the information sent by the Member States to the Working Group it is currently concluded that the principal sources of lead discharge into the atmosphere are those corresponding to localized industrial centres (concentrations of industries or important isolated industries). These industrial emissions are greater than those from vehicle traffic, especially in large cities. This fact has already been mentioned in other sections of this document.

Emissions from industrial centres are the ones that give the greatest relative contribution in the majority of countries. However, the greatest lack of information is from those countries where the use of unleaded gasoline is not yet at the desired level.

Finland: Area around Pori-Harjavalta smelters

Germany: Highest deposition and concentration can be found near lead processing facilities.

- Luxembourg: The highest lead concentrations are measured in the centre of Luxembourg-city with estimated emissions of 6 tonnes/year (traffic) for whole Luxembourg in 1995.
 - Sweden: The major source for lead emission (a smelter) is situated in the northern part of Sweden.
- United Kingdom: A number of short term surveys were carried out in the mid 1980's in a range of industrial areas. As a result of these surveys, 3 areas were identified as having the highest airborne lead concentrations and long term monitoring was continued in these areas: IMI works, Walsall, Brookside works, Walsall and Elswick works, Newcastle-upon-Tyne.

3.1.2. Current state of monitoring in agglomerations

As an example of the current situation regarding this point, tables referring to Spain and the United Kingdom are shown with the list of agglomerations with a population greater than 250,000 inhabitants.

We can conclude that the situation shown is far from that which is being proposed in this document. Just as there are countries where there are no important population concentrations with respect to the number of inhabitants, in others this situation is very different. It is a fact that lead measurement is not carried out over the whole territory and continuously effected. Only sporadic measurements are taken or occasional campaigns made in certain specific areas.

- Austria: There are three agglomerations of more than 250,000 inhabitants, in none of which lead measurements have been conducted in recent years.
- Spain: The following table shows the situation in Spain. It gives a breakdown of cities with

a population greater than 250,000 inhabitants, specificating if lead monitorint is currently undertaken (lead is monitored in 8 of 18 total agglomerations).

Table 3.1: Agglomerations of more than 250,000 inhabitants in Spain.

Province	City	Population	Lead monitoring
Alicante	Alicante	261,255	No
Asturias	Gijón	259,054	Yes
Baleares	Palma de Mallorca	296,754	Yes
Barcelona	Barcelona	1,623,542	Yes
	Hospitalet de Llobregat	269,241	Yes
Córdoba	Córdoba	300,299	No
La Coruña	La Coruña	245,459	No
Granada	Granada	254,034	No
Madrid	Madrid	2,909,792	Yes
Málaga	Málaga	512,136	No
Múrcia	Múrcia	318,838	No
Las Palmas	Las Palmas de G.C.	342,030	No
Pontevedra	Vigo	274,629	No
Sevilla	Sevilla	659,125	No
Valencia	Valencia	752,909	Yes
Valladolid	Valladolid	328,365	No
Vizcaya	Bilbao	368,710	Yes
Zaragoza	Zaragoza	586,219	Yes

Source: MIMAM (1996).

United Kingdom: Table 3.2 shows UK towns and cities with a population greater than 250,000, indicating where lead monitoring is undertaken (lead is monitored in 5 of 18 total agglomerations).

Urban Areas	Population	Lead Monitoring	Urban Areas	Population	Lead Monitoring
Inner London (North)			Edinburgh	420,169	No
Inner London (Central)	4,090,851	Yes	Leicester	328,835	No
Inner London (West A)			Kingston upon Hull	325,485	No
Birmingham	1,024,118	No	Coventry	322,573	No
Glasgow	765,030	Yes	Belfast	314,000	No
Liverpool	544,861	No	Bradford	295,048	No
Sheffield	477,257	No	Nottingham	277,203	No
Leeds	452,841	Yes	Stoke-on-Trent	275,168	No
Manchester	448,604	Yes	Cardiff	266,267	Yes
Bristol	420 324	No	Wolverhamnton	265.631	No

Source: UK DOE (1996).

3.1.3. Measurement methods used in the Member States

3.1.3.1. Lead in suspended dust

- Austria: Austria has not monitored lead in the past years but some monitoring stations are under preparation. In 1996 two monitoring stations for lead have started to sample, both of the types urban and kerbside. Five daily samples will be taken by high volume sampling (1000 m³ per filter) monthly with the aim of calculating an annual mean. The nitrocellulose filters will be analysed by ICP.
- Belgium: At the present time air quality monitoring is done by means of a network in each region.

In about fifty stations lead is sampled continuously on a 24 hour basis. The suspended particulate matter is collected on cellulose nitrate filters (0.45 μ m) and analyzed with XRF-spectrometry. About 15 m³ air is sampled during 24 hours. The stations cover agglomerations, rural areas and industrial areas. The sampling station is an own development. It has been tested in wind tunnels and has been compared in real outdoor conditions with PM10 samplers used in Great-Britain and France.

There are 29 measuring sites in Flanders of which 2 rural stations, 2 stations situated in agglomerations and 25 situated in industrial zones.

Lead is measured in 7 stations in the Wallonian region.

In the Brussels region 4 measuring points of lead in suspended dust are located, namely 3 in the centre of Brussels and 1 station in the suburban zone which can be considered as a background station.

Finland: Lead is sampled with high volume samplers (TSP and PM10 inlet) and impactors.

The method of analysis used to determine the mass concentration of lead in the air is atomic absorbtion spectrometric method described in standard SFS 5008 based on Reference Method for the Determination of Lead in Suspended Particulate Matter Collected from Ambient Air (EPA US Code of Federal Regulations 40 CFR 50 Appendix G. 7 s.). Atmospheric particulates for the analysis are collected according to standard SFS 3863 (determination of suspended particulates in the atmosphere, high volume method).

The site types for lead measurements in Finnish monitoring networks are presented in Table 3.3.

Table 3.3: 5	site types f	for lead	measurements	in Finland.
--------------	--------------	----------	--------------	-------------

City/Netw.	Site	Site type	Frequency
Harjavalta	Torttilan koulu	Industrial	24 hours, 2 or 3 per week
Helsinki	Vallila	Urban	24 hours, 2 or 3 per week
Helsinki	Tõõlõ	Urban	24 hours, 2 or 3 per week
Kokkola	Pihlaja	Urban	24 hours, 12-15 per year
Kokkola	Sairaala	Urban	24 hours, 12-15 per year
Kokkola	Tehtaankatu	Urban	24 hours, 12-15 per year
Pori	Itātulli	Urban	24 hours, every 3th day
Pori	Vāinōlā	Industrial	24 hours, every 3th day
Raahe	Lapaluoto	Suburban	24 hours, 11-19 per year
Raahe	Linja-autoasema	Urban	24 hours, 11-19 per year
Raahe	Pattijoki	Suburban	24 hours, 11-19 per year
Raahe	Ruukki	Suburban	24 hours, 11-19 per year
Raahe	Varikko	Industrial	24 hours, 11-19 per year
Tampere	Keskustori	Urban	24 hours, 1 per week
Valkeakoski	Tietolanharju	Urban	24 hours, every 3th day
Valkeakoski	Yhteistalo	Urban	24 hours, every 3th day

Source: FIN ME (1995).

- Germany: Lead concentration is routinely monitored at more than 200 stations; most of them are situated in urban areas but some stations are also monitoring hot spots (e.g. lead smelters or kerbsides) and rural areas. The sampling equipment employed are high (60 m³/h), medium (15 m³/h) and low volume samplers (1-3 m³/h) defined in VDI-Guidelines (e.g. VDI 2463). 104 to 180 daily samples are taken per year and analyzed by AAS or ICP-MS after digestion of the filters (cellulose-nitrate, quartz) with HNO₃ HF/H₂O₂ according to VDI-Guideline 2267. Quality control include, i.a., interlaboratory comparisons and an accreditation for private laboratories issued by the German states.
- Ireland: Since 1982 the concentration of lead in air has been monitored by Dublin Corporation at 9 sites representing both city-centre and suburban locations. As road traffic is the primary source of lead emissions, the site locations are determined largely by traffic density.
- Italy: Lead is routinely monitored in compliance with the Italian Legislation. The reference method uses a medium volume sampler for sample collection and atomic spectroscopy for analysis. While in the case of industrial sites the location of the

37

Measurement and	Assessment of	Concentrations	

samplers is based on prevailing winds and on dispersion modelling predictions, in urban sites the monitoring of lead is performed in sampling stations located in parks, residential areas and in areas characterized by heavy traffic.

Luxembourg: Four measuring stations measuring continuously lead have been working since 1989. Suspended particulate matter in air are collected on filters (24 hour values) and analyzed.

The method of analysis used is X-ray fluorescence spectroscopy. Particulate matter collected on a cellulose nitrate filter (pore size: $0.45 \ \mu\text{m}$). Air sampling at a rate of about 10 l/min. The filters are analyzed in Belgium by the institute ISScP. The usual QA/QC test are performed. The lowest detection limit for lead is $0.05 \ \mu\text{g/m}^3$ 24 hour measurements during the whole year in 4 stations (1 rural, 2 urban, 1 urban-industrial).

Spain: In Catalonia autonomous region, with a total area of 32,000 km², there is a network of manual stations to measure suspended lead currently with 21 lead samplers (in 1995). These samplers are distributed about the territory, 19 stations in urban locations (5 traffic, 7 industrial, 1 commercial and 6 residential) and 2 in rural locations (1 industrial and 1 residential).

These are high and medium volume samplers which continuously (or every 3-5 days per week) make measurements and give the daily averages. The filters are digested in the laboratory by HCI/HNO₃ diluted and ultrasonication at 100 °C, and analyzed by AAS according to the US EPA 40 CFR 50 Appendix G.

- Sweden: At present they do not measure lead in ambient air in background at the four stations. Their plans are to measure particulate bound heavy metals at the background stations. In cities they have stopped to measure lead depending on the low emissions of lead.
- United Kingdom: Sampling of airborne particulate matter is undertaken with the UK "M Type" sampler. The flow rate is controlled to 4.9 l/min and material is collected over a one week period on Millipore Aerosol Field Monitor filters. The filters are analysed by atomic absorption spectroscopy, or inductively coupled plasma atomic emission spectrometry.

The number of monitoring sites and the frequency of monitoring are given in Table 3.4.

Table 3.4: Location of sites and frequency of monitoring in UK.

Survey	Number of stations and type of site	Monitoring frequency
Lead in Petrol	6 (2 urban, 2 rural, 2 kerbside)	Weekly
Multi-Element	5 urban	Weekly/Monthly
Kerbside	1 kerbside	Monthly
Trace and Major Elements	4 rural	Quarterly
EC Directive	9 industrial	Weekly

Source: UK DOE (1996).

The precision of the measuring system is dependent on the stability of the sampling apparatus and the precision of the analytical methods, and has been calculated as $\pm 5\%$. The accuracy is mainly dependent on the measurement of sample by the gas

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

meter and on the efficiency of sample collection. This has been calculated to be $\pm 5.4\%$. An intercomparison exercise between AEA and other laboratories involved in analysis has been undertaken and has demonstrated comparable accuracy and precision.

Analytical quality control at AEA Technology, is achieved by calibration of the analytical instrument with standard materials prepared gravimetrically. Calibration is undertaken at zero and two known concentrations. In addition an independent Quality Control standard is used as calibration check and to check for instrumentation drift. The measurement of lead in solution is covered by UK NAMAS accreditation.

For sampling, the main quality check is on the volume of air sampled. All measurements are checked to ensure the flow rate hence volume sampled remains within specified limits (5.4-7.1 m³ per day). When the flow rate falls outside of these limits, this indicates a fault with the sampling apparatus and the measurements are rejected.

3.1.3.2. Lead in dustfall

40

In chapter 1 a description of the current situation of the measurement of lead deposition is given in respect to the comparison of the concentrations contemplated in current legislation and the actual concentrations measured. Also, a first idea is given about the locations where the measurement is carried out and about some existing networks. Almost all the concentration values shown correspond to intensive measurement campaigns near to industrial centres liable to give high concentrations of lead in the soil.

This section complements the information already given on this matter. On a general level it highlights the difference between the techniques of concentration evaluation used in the different countries.

Austria: Lead in dustfall is monitored in Austria by the Bergerhoff-method. Lead is analysed by AAS and ICP.

Belgium: The following information is for the measuring points in Flanders:

 Urban and suburban zone: 5 measuring points, of which 3 situated in 2 agglomerations with more than 250,000 inhabitants and 2 in smaller cities.

· Rural zone: 1 measuring point.

 Industrial zone: 28 measuring points (of which 16 measuring points monitoring Union Minière in Hoboken near Antwerp: the factory is situated about 8.7 km from the center of Antwerp).

The Wallonian deposition measurement network at this moment counts 130 stations divided into 20 groups. A group corresponds to a small zone of a few kilometers and generally to the same type of sources. Groups represent 2 to 12 points of measurement. Discussions are going on about the necessity to increase the minimal number of measuring points from 2 to 4. The median of yearly averages is taken into account for each group. The hereby reached value is compared to the German standard (*TA luft, 1986*), being 250 $\mu g/m^2/day$. Lead is not measured any more for groups who were showing low values continually.

The last few years, there have not been observed any exceedances of the German standard for Pb. The present groups where lead is being measured are the following (8 groups, 45 stations):

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

41

Group	Stations
Nameche (ANDENNE):	10
Sclaigneau Nlvoye (ANDENNE):	4
Vaulx (TOURNAI):	8
ATH:	2
ENGIS - LES AWIRS:	12
JEMELLE:	2
FARCIENNES:	4
TILLY:	3

There are no measuring points in the region of Brussels for lead in deposition.

Deposited dust is sampled in NILU gauges, which contain a half litre of water. Sampling and analysis is done on a monthly basis. Analysis is done with AAS. In the Flemish region a sampling strategy has been retained in the legislation.

Finland: Two methods are used:

- Four bulk samples per month are collected. The collectors are changed on the 1,8,15 and 22 of the month. The samples are analysed by AAS/graphite furnace in 1993 and by ICP-MS in 1994.
- Bulk samples of one month are collected. The collectors are treated with acid. The samples are analysed by AAS/graphite furnace in 1993 and by ICP-MS in 1994.
- Germany: Lead in dustfall is sampled monthly by the Bergerhoff method (VDI 2119 B1.2E) and analyzed, after digestion, with AAS (VDI 2267 B1.4). The gauges are arranged in a regular grid with distances of 0.5, 1 or 2 km, depending on the pollution burden. Taking two German Länder as examples, an area of more than 500 km² was monitored in recent years in Northrhine-Westphalia, whereas in Baden-Württemberg deposition measurements were carried out at more than 2000 locations.
- Luxembourg: Bergerhoff method (standard method). They use glass buckets required by the VDI guideline (VDI 2119, Blatt 2) placed at height of 150 cm to collect dustfall. Heavy metals as lead are determined by Atomic Absorption Spectrometry.
 - Spain: Lead deposition is sampled with British standard gauges (1 month).

The entire solution is filtered (with Whatman 41 filters). Analysis of soluble and insoluble fraction are ran separately. The filter is digested with diluted HNO_JHCI (3:1) by ultrasonication at 80°C and is analyzed by AAS. Soluble fraction contains less than 1% of the total lead.

Sweden: Bulk samplers. Analytical method: ICP-MS. Detection limit: 1 ng/l.

3.1.4. Other assessment methods

From the information available to the Working Group it is inferred that modelling is not used in any of the Member States for the evaluation of lead concentration in suspension or deposition.

42

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

This technique is not used in Germany, where the Technical Instructions on Air Quality Control (*TA* Luft, 1986) defines computation method for modelling immission, but it is only used in connection with licensing installations, and in the United Kingdom they have studies (*LDA*, 1995) in which specific campaigns were carried out with dispersion models near to smelters in order to check the concentration of estimated immissions of Lead, Zinc and SO₂ as well as the points of maximum collection.

Information was also available from some countries in which studies had been carried out in order to learn about and categorise the deposition values of some heavy metals, amongst them lead, using biomonitoring of mosses (*Nord, 1994* and *Hämekoski, 1995*). In Finland, moss analyses have been used in assessing atmospheric heavy metal deposition, the results of the study indicate elevated lead values in moss samples in relation to background values in the area around Pori-Harjavalta smelters.

3.1.4.1. Air quality modelling

The use of other techniques to assess ambient air quality, particularly mathematical modelling and objective assessment methods, can be used alone or in complement to measurement techniques to assess air quality according to article 4.3 of the European Directive 96/62/EC (CEC, 1996).

Due to the difficulty in describing local circulation systems and turbulent processes in urban areas, air quality management can not only be derived on the basis of routinely monitoring networks. Air pollution models are required for quantifying the exposure to air pollutants on sensitive targets. The best assessments of air quality is obtained by combining measurements and modelling results.

Model evaluation should be considered as an indispensable part of model development and uses process. The validity of the modelling results depends on the accuracy of the input data as well as on model performance.

The quality of an air pollution model can be judged in terms of: (1) model consistency (the way in which 'reality' is reflected in the simulation results) and (2) model accuracy (which can be estimated in the course of an appropriate model evaluation procedure). Quality criteria for air pollution models have to focus on a well-documented description of the model itself and on the procedure used for model evaluation.

In the particular case of lead modelling, two elements of complexity are added: (1) the dispersion and transport modelling of atmospheric suspended particles is more complex due their granulometric distribution; and (2) the content of lead in the different particles fractions.

Due to the change in the main lead emissions source, from the traffic to the lead industry the models to be considered in the lead case will be dispersion models for fixed point sources considering the temporal aspects as short term and long term, the spatial scale, the terrain complexity and the particular characteristics of this emission source.

3.1.4.2. Estimations based on moss analysis

The report Atmospheric Heavy Metal Deposition in Europe-estimation based on moss analysis (Nord, 1994) presents a joint moss-survey of Europe made in 1990-1992 with samples from 20 countries. The objectives of the project were to characterize qualitatively and quantitatively the regional atmospheric deposition pattern of arsenic, cadmium, chromium, copper, iron, lead, nickel, vanadium and zinc in background areas in Europe, to indicate the location of important heavy metal pollution sources and to allow retrospective comparisons with similar studies.

The moss technique is based on the fact that mosses, specially the carpet-forming species, obtain most of their supply of chemical substances directly from precipitation and from the

impaction and sedimentation of airborne particulates, and in consequence the concentrations of heavy metals in moss are closely correlated to atmospheric deposition.

A summary of the results regarding lead can be seen as follows:

Table 3.5: Number of samples analyses, minimum, maximum, mean and median concentration of lead (µg/g).

Country	No. of samples	Minimum	Maximum	Mean	Median
Austria	38	3.1	33.1	16.4	15.8
Czech Republic	33	9.0	60.0	19.1	16.0
Denmark	76	5.7	61.3	12.1	10.6
Estonia	74	8.4	25.6	14.1	13.2
Finland	821	1.7	31.8	10.7	9.9
Germany	582	5.1	80.5	14.6	12.9
Great Britain	275	0.3	228.0	10.8	6.4
Italy	23	3.5	33.5	16.5	13.9
Latvia	81	5.9	24.8	11.7	11.1
Lithuania	144	0.4	85.0	9.5	7.6
The Netherlands	76	6.9	40.0	15.2	14.0
Norway	505	1.5	78.9	14.0	9.2
Poland	147	8.0	269.0	30.0	21.5
Portugal	179	0.5	173.0	17.4	14.0
Romania	56	9.3	150.0	40.9	35.1
Russia	203	0.2	180.0	10.5	3.4
Slovakia	58	4.7	359.0	60.5	40.8
Spain	12	10.0	84.3	25.1	20.0
Sweden	906	1.9	66.5	13.0	11.3
Switzerland	232	4.2	142.0	18.3	13.6

Source: Nord (1994).



Table 3.6: Contour map of lead concentrations in moss (µg/g).

Source: Nord (1994).

3.2.1. Considerations from Directive 82/884/EEC

The current European Directive regarding air quality and lead requires control of human exposure to the lead contained in the atmosphere and to make sure that Member States take appropriate measures to guarantee that the levels of lead in the atmosphere do not exceed the limit value.

This will guarantee that measuring stations will be installed and will operate within the territory of Member States to allow verification of compliance with this limit.

The annex of the Directive details guidelines that must be followed in choosing sampling and reference methods for analyzing lead concentrations in the atmosphere.

Rules to be followed in sampling are:

- . The filter must collect no less than 99% of all particles with an average aerodynamic diameter of 0.3 μm
- Sampling efficiency is defined as the relation between the mass concentration of particles in the air collected in the filter and the concentration in the atmosphere. Minimum permissible sampling effectiveness is indicated in the following table:

Table 3.7: Minimum sampling effectiveness as per Directive 82/884/EEC.

Wind speed	Aerodynamic dia	meter of particle
(m/s)	5 µm	10 µm
2	95 %	65 %
4	95 %	60 %
6	85 %	40 %

- The aspiration flow rate of sampling must be constant, with a tolerance equal to $\pm 5\%$ of the nominal value throughout a sampling period.
- · Sampling sites must be representative of the area in which measurements will be taken.
- Sampling must be continuous. Annual average calculations are only valid if sampling is done for at least 15 working days per month.

Reference method of analysis:

- The reference analysis method consists of atomic absorption spectrometry. Analytical error for determining lead in the particles collected must be less than the value corresponding to an atmospheric concentration of 0.1 μ g/m³ (5% of the 2 μ g/m³ limit value).
- Mention was made of the need to maintain appropriate calibration frequency in order to keep the analytical error within the specified limits.

46

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

3.2.2. Measurement method

The measurement of lead can be divided in three separate steps:

- . The sampling method.
- . The measurement or analysis method.
- . The calibration method (when the analysis method is not absolute).

The following tables gives the most current used methods and their main advantages and disadvantages.

Table 3.8: Suspended lead sampling methods.

Methods	Description	Reference	Advantages/Disadvantages
1. WRAC	Wide range aerosol classifier: high volume impactor (100 m ³ /h)	CEN	+ excellent classification efficiency - cumbersome and not practicable (only 3 instruments in EU)
2. High volume sampler	Impactor or cyclone sampling head (typically 68 m³/h)	CEN	+ good classification efficiency - expensive, noisy, indicated for manual and discontinuous operation
3. Medium volume sampler	Impactor or cyclone sampling head (typically 6.8 m ³ /h)		+ cost effective, indicated for manual or automated network operation
4. Low volume sampler	Impactor or cyclone sampling head (from 1 to 3 m ³ /h)	CEN	+ cost effective, indicated for network operation - low collection rate

Source: CEN standard procedure to test equivalence of PM10 samplers (document in preparation).

Table 3.9: Lead analysis methods.

Methods	Description	Reference	Advantages/Disadvantages
 Atomic Absorption Spectrometry (AAS) 	Particulate material collected on a filter is digested with acid. The sample solution is analysed by atomic absorption spectrometry	ISO 9855 VDI 2267 Bl.3 EPA*	+ commonly used method, high sensitivity - expensive analyzer
2. Inductively Coupled Plasma (ICP)	Particulate material collected on a filter is digested with acid. The sample solution is analysed by inductively coupled plasma emission spectroscopy	VDI 2267 Bl.5	 multi element detection possible, high sensitivity expensive analyzer
3. X-Ray Fluorescence (XRF)	A part of a filter is irradiated with X-rays. Measurement of the emitted X-ray fluorescence	VDI 2267 Bl.2	 + no sample pre-treatment,
4. Spectrophotometry	Particulate material collected on a filter is digested with acid. A reagent is added to the sample solution and a light absorption can be measured by spectrophotometry		+ cost effective - very low sensitivity

'EPA (40 Code of Federal Regulations no. 4, Appendix G)

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

47

Table 3.10: Lead calibration methods.

Methods	Description	Reference	Advantages/Disadvantages
1. Lead standard solution	Dilution of a lead standard solution covering the expected concentration range	ISO 9855 (E)	+ easy, cost effective, commercially available
2. Preparation of loaded filters with lead standard solution	Lead solution is carefully dropped on a filter	VDI 2267	+ cost effective, indicated for X- ray fluorescence, cross-check with AAS
3. Preparation of loaded filters with lead salt aerosols	Generating of lead salt aerosol + loading of a filter with this aerosol		 + indicated for X-ray fluorescence, cross-check with AAS - aerosol generating

The characteristics of the current method described in Directive 82/884/EEC (see Table 3.7) are very similar to the definition of PM10 sampling procedure (sampling efficiency of 50% of particulate matter of 10 μ m). For the scope of harmonisation of the lead sampling method with the Daughter Directive for fine particulate matter, it is therefore proposed to select the PM10 sampling procedure also for lead.

The reference method of the current Directive is the Atomic Absorption Spectrometry. The calibration of the AAS spectrometer is performed by lead standard solutions. Measurements and calibration method are standarized by ISO 9855 norm. The group has no evidences to think that the current reference method of analysis is not still valid. However, others methods which equivalence can be proved are also allowed.

3.2.3. Dustfall measurement methods

The sample is collected in one of the sedimentable dust collectors described in Table 3.11 below, and probably the NILU gauge should be chosen as a reference method.

Table 3.11: Lead dustfall sampling methods.

Methods	Description	Reference	Advantages/Disadvantages
1. Bergerhoff gauge	Cylindrical pot (Ø 10 cm, height 20 cm) out of glass or plastic	VDI 2119 BI.2 E	+ cost effective - low collection rate
2. French standard deposit	Cylindrical pot (Ø 20 cm, height 40	NF X43-006	
gauge (Horizontal deposit gauge)	cm)	ISO-DIS 4222.2	
3. Owen gauge	Funnel (Ø≈20 cm, section 400 cm ²) +		
4. British standard deposit gauge	collecting bottle Glass or plastic funnel (Ø 30 cm, height 10 cm) + collecting bottle		
5. NILU gauge	Cylindrical plastic pot (Ø 35 cm, height 50 cm), filled with sufficient water to avoid dust losses	EMEP	 + dust prevented from blowing out + high collection rate

After acid digestion of the collected residue, the amount of lead is determined with one of the analytical techniques already described. Although this document describes the use of a variety of techniques used in different countries (as stated in section 3.1.3.2) and even ICP-MS, It would appear that AAS is the most widely used and the most recommendable method.

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

3.3. Assessment method

Article 6 of the Directive on Ambient Air Quality Assessment and Management (*CEC*, 1996) envisages various possibilities in measurements to be taken in order to carry out the assessment of air quality, once the corresponding limit values have been set. Thus, four cases are defined by delimiting them according to their limits, and two percentages of this limit (called x% and y%) are established as illustrated in the Figure 3.1.



Figure 3.1: Measurements used to assess ambient air quality.

Mandatory measurements must be taken in agglomerations (defined as areas characterized by a population of more than 250,000 inhabitants or, when the population is less than or equal to 250,000, areas with a population density of inhabitants per km² that justifies the Member States' evaluating and controlling the air quality) and areas where the limit is exceeded or where the concentration of the pollutant is above the x%. For areas of concentration found between values x% and y%, these measurements may be substituted by modelling and indicative measurements. Below the value of y%, measurements only need be taken using modelling or objective estimations.

It was suggested that this value should be based on interannual variability and the accuracy of assessment systems.

Possible values for the constants x% and y% are presented in Table 3.12. While x% was accorded the value of 70, there were differences of opinion regarding the y%, with the most reasonable values being between 20 and 50. The proposal is given in Table 3.12 (the column of concentration is calculated with respect to a limit value of 0.5 $\mu g/m^3$.

Table 3.12: x% and y% values.

	Proposal %	Concentration µg/m ³
x	70	0.35
y	20 - 50	0.10 - 0.25

The Working Group has accepted the way in which the two levels have to be calculated, according to the methodology followed for the Daughter Directive on particulate matter. The interannual variability for x, and the accuracy of the assessment systems for y.

3.4. Data quality objectives

Depending on the assessment method that is to be implemented, data quality objectives must be established in order to comply with the monitoring objectives. They will be defined in terms of required precision and accuracy, minimum time coverage and minimum data capture.

Required precision and accuracy (expressed as maximum uncertainty):

- . Continuous measurements (24h samples): 25% (target value for individual measurements)
- . Indicative measurements: 50% (target value for individual measurements)
- . Modelling: 50% (for yearly averages)
- Objective estimation: 100%

Minimum time coverage of the measurements:

- · Continuous sampling: 100%
- Indicative sampling: 20% (every fifth day, or 10 weeks evenly distributed over the year, or at random throghout the year)

Minimum data capture:

- . Continuous measurements: 90% (breakdown allowed for 36 days per year)
- . Indicative measurements: 90% (breakdown allowed during 10% of the time)

Table 3.13: Data quality objectives.

Technique	Time coverage	Uncertainty	
Continuous measurements PM10 Supplementary modelling recommended	100 %	25 %	
Indicative measurements + Modelling	20 %	50 %	
Objective estimations + Modelling		100 %	
	Technique Continuous measurements PM10 Supplementary modelling recommended Indicative measurements + Modelling Objective estimations + Modelling	Technique Time coverage Continuous measurements PM10 Supplementary modelling recommended 100 % Indicative measurements + Modelling 20 % Objective estimations + Modelling	

3.5. Quality Assurance and Quality Control of measurements

Quality assurance is a system of procedures that ensures that:

- · Measurements are precise and accurate.
- · Results are comparable and traceable.
- . Data are representative of ambient conditions.

50

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

. Optimal use is made of resources.

The major constituents of a quality assurance programme concern:

- · Network design: number of stations, siting criteria.
- · Measurement technique: sampling, analytical and calibration procedure.
- Equipment evaluation and selection: validation of methods, test of instrument performances.
- Routine site operation: calibration in field conditions, maintenance, management and training.

QA/QC procedures are described in the WHO UNEP GEMS/AIR Methodology Review Handbook Series, UNEP/WHO (1994a) and UNEP/WHO (1994b).

Currently QA/QC programmes only exist in a few monitoring networks of the EU Member States and with a variable degree of efficiency. With the increase of the monitoring networks foreseen with the implementation of the framework Directive, it is expected that a lot of new laboratories, with among them a great number of private companies, will be in charge of the monitoring task. This will require particular measures to assure the quality of the measurements and the capability of the laboratories:

- Accreditation of laboratories: different standarized QA/QC systems have been developed in recent years such as the Good Laboratory Practice (OECD), the ISO 9000 and the EN 45000 laboratory accreditation procedures. The EN 45001 procedure was developed by CEN in collaboration with the Commission and is best adapted for testing laboratories in the field of air pollution measurements. Laboratories asking for accreditation are audited by a national or international accreditation organization. This audit mainly concerns aspects such as laboratory installation and equipment, qualification and training of personnel, proper quality control, technical audit and traceability of the measurements. The request for laboratory accreditation is the only enforceable way to ensure an effective QA/QC procedure.
- . Validation of the measurement methods and standarization at CEN or ISO level.
- Certification of equipment: test of instrument performances (the development of a standarized CEN test procedure is therefore urgently needed).
- Organization of intercomparison at EU level: organization by the Commission of EU wide intercomparison exercises (round robin tests, inter-laboratory exercises, spot checks in the monitoring network) to ensure comparability of the measurements at international level.
- Publication by the Commission of guidance documents, organization of trainings and workshops.

The Group recommends that laboratories involved in monitoring and analysis should be accredited in accordance with the procedures of EN 45001.

3.6. Network design

When the minimum number of sampling points in each of the zones is indicated, two cases are considered:

 The case where measurements are the only source of information (without assessment), the number is related to n_e. Citt

51

. The case where measurements are supported by other techniques (with full assessment), and the number is related to n_{cr} .

 n_0 is the number below which the number of measurements stations may not be reduced. The actual number of measurement stations may be greater than n.

3.6.1. Measurements of lead in urban sites

The sampling strategy of lead in urban environments is dictated by the characteristics of this pollutant which is primarily contained in the particulate matter. The sampling strategy encompasses selection of representative sites, choice of devices for sampling and choice of the method to assure preservation of the sample integrity. The determination of airborne lead in urban sites is strictly linked to the determination of PM10. In this regard, it is known that the collection characteristics of high volume samplers are strongly affected by wind speed, wind direction and inlet size. However, since most lead particles have a mass median aerodynamic diameter in the range of 0.25-1.4 µm, the PM10 samples should represent reasonably good estimates of ambient lead.

The number of the sampling stations should depend on population density, structure of the residential areas, presence of specific pollutant sources, orographic and meteorological situation and the number of inhabitants.

Measurements are obligatory according to the Directive (96/62/EEC):

- . In zones where levels exceed x% or y% of the limit value. In this type of zones at least one station per zone is needed.
- . In agglomerations with more than 250,000 inhabitants. In this type of zones the minimum number of stations is as described in Table 3.14.

Table 3.14 shows the minimum number of stations to be considered in designing the system, according to the number of inhabitants. Both cases provided in the Directive are differentiated: (1) with assessment, when a good information is available (monitoring is supported by other techniques). And (2) without assessment, when there are no information in the zone (sole tools is monitoring). In cases of increases in these quantities, the number of stations will increase according to the number of inhabitants in excess of the quantities in the table).

Table 3.14: Minimum number of stations in urban sites.

	Minimum number of stations		
Population	Without assessment (n _i)	With full assessment (n ₀)	
250,000	2	2	
+ 250,000 (incr.)	+ 1		
1,500,000	7	2	
+ 500,000 (incr.)	+ 1		

The minimum number of stations should be n_i where no information is available and may be lower than n_i where justified on the basis of supporting information, but never lower than n_0 (even in the simplest case).

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

3.6.1.1. Location of the stations

52

For the case of n_{0} the location of the sampling points, should be in heavy traffic streets where people spend a significant amount of time.

And for the case of n_{i} , the structure of urban sampling sites should be planned on the basis of monitoring stations of 4 categories (A to D).

The characteristics of the defined sampling stations are:

- Category A: Sampling stations located in urban areas not directly affected by urban emissions (e.g. parks, traffic restricted areas).
- Category B: Sampling stations located in areas characterized by high population density (residential area).
- Category C: Sampling stations located in areas characterized by high traffic. The concentration values measured in these sampling stations can be associated in a spatial scale of representativeness to a microscale level (i.e. limited to a range of few meters from the source).

Category D: Sampling stations located in suburban or rural areas.

While in the case of industrial sites the location of the samplers should be based on prevailing winds and on dispersion modelling predictions, in urban sites priority should be given to stations of category C, followed by B and followed by A. Table 3.15 presents the station categories and the typical site classified by its priority:

Table 3.15: Stations type in urban sites.

Station Type	Site
С	Heavy traffic (kerbside)
в	Residential
Α	Urban parks
D	Outskirts (rural)

At least, measurements of lead in one station o category C should be recommended for a large city. In consideration of the fact that pollution due to lead should behave as a total suspended particulate matter or as PM10 and that the concentration of these species are strongly related to atmospheric stability conditions, the results from sampling stations of category A and B will be used, in combination with the meteorological data to the assessment of the general levels in a city. The measurements in the sampling station of category C will be used at the level of neighbourhood scale for the assessment of lead exposure in conditions of high traffic and pollution density.

With respect to the siting of monitors for lead, valid criteria should be established in connection with the other monitoring activities. In consideration of the fact that in urban areas (in particular in urban areas of the category C) distance from the source whether vertical or horizontal, can be the primary determining factor for changes in air lead concentration, standards for elevation of the monitoring above ground level, setback from roadways, and setback from obstacles should also be established.

3.6.2.1. Introduction

The Directive on Ambient Air Quality Assessment and Management (96/62/EEC) requires measurement in zones where concentrations are high. Industrial throughput provides an indication of likely concentrations. Monitoring may be indicated where factories have an estimated and controlled high emission of lead (an emission through stacks).

Important stock-piles of raw ore or raw material with a high lead content, or process related emissions at low height, that can give rise to lead emissions (fugitive emissions) may also indicate a need for monitoring.

A description of a general measuring network design to determine the lead concentrations in suspended dust near industrial sites is given. In absence of measured data of the lead concentration, a description is given for a preliminary investigation to determine the necessity of the installation of the network. Also a yearly evaluation of the network is given.

Figure 3.3 shows the flow chart resultant in the application of the proposed strategy.

3.6.2.2. Development of a measuring network to determine lead in suspended dust

A general strategy is proposed for a network design around important industrial installations. However in all cases the distances of the sampling stations with the border of the installation of their exact location may be modified taking into account:

- . The exact location of the sources in the installation.
- The distances where the maximum impact of the emission of the installation on the yearly average immission concentration in the neighbourhood of the installation can be expected (see Table 3.16 as an example for stack emissions).
- . The places where people are living.
- . The meteorological characteristics (e.g. mean wind rose) of the area.
- · The topographical characteristics

Table 3.16: Maximum impact of the emissions of an industrial installation.

Chimney height (m)*	Nearest distance (m)	Farthest distance (m)
10	10	80
20	25	200
30	50	350
40	70	550
50	100	750
60	125	1000
70	150	1200
80	180	1400
90	220	1700
100	250	2000
150	450	3500
200	700	5000

In all cases, the diagrams established are presented in Figure 3.2, and the values for variables a, b and c are found in Table 3.17.

(a) Point sources < 30 m or surface sources:

If there are only point sources with an altitude of < 30 m or surface sources:

- Four sampling stations are placed around the installation with mutual differing angles of 90° and a distance of 50 m from the border of the installation. If in a certain direction nobody is living at a distance less than 100 m of the place where the station should be installed, the station can be omitted. However at least one station should remain installed.
- A fifth station is placed along the axis of the most important source of lead or the centre of the factory with one of the above mentioned stations, namely the one where the highest yearly average immission concentration is to be expected, at a distance of 200 m from the border of the installation. In cases where the mean wind rose has a dominant wind direction, this axis will be equal to the predominant wind direction.

(b) Point sources > 30 m:

If there are only point sources with an altitude of > 30 m:

- Four sampling stations are placed around the installation with mutual differing angles of 90° and a distance of 200 m from the border of the installation. If in a certain direction nobody is living at a distance less than 100 m of the place where the station should be installed, the station can be omitted. However at least one station should remain installed.
- A fifth station is placed along the axis of the most important source of lead or the centre of the factory with one of the above mentioned stations, namely the one where the highest year average immission concentration is to be expected, at a distance of 1000 m from the border of the installation. In cases where the mean wind rose has a dominant wind direction, this axis will be equal to the predominant wind direction.

588000

53

55

(c) Point sources > 30 m and point sources < 30 m or surface sources:

If there are point sources with an altitude of > 30 m and point sources with an altitude < 30 m or surface sources:

- Four sampling stations are placed around the installation with mutual differing angles of 90° and a distance of 50 m from the border of the installation. If in a certain direction nobody is living at a distance less than 100 m of the place where the station should be installed, the station can be omitted. However at least one station should remain installed.
- A fifth and a sixth station is placed along the axis of the most important source of lead or centre of the factory with one of the above mentioned stations, namely the one where the highest yearly average immission concentration is to be expected, at a distance of 200 m and 1000 m from the border of the installation. In cases where the mean wind rose has a dominant wind direction, this axis will be equal to the predominant wind direction.



Figure 3.2: Measuring strategy of lead near industrial sites.

Table 3.17: Distances for siting the stations near industrial sites.

Case	a	b	с
Point sources < 30 m or surface source	50 m	200 m	
Point sources > 30 m	200 m	1000 m	
Point sources > 30 m and point sources < 30 m or surface sources	50 m	200 m	1000 m

3.6.2.3. Preliminary Investigation

In absence of measured data a preliminary investigation is to be done.

Three cases can be distinguished:

(a) Surface sources or equivalent (fugitive emissions)

A measurement station should be installed under the dominant wind direction on a distance, related to the border of the facility, of five times the height of the constructional obstacle located inside this border. If required, e.g. nearer buildings, the mentioned distance may be consequently adapted. The distance from the border of the facility may be lower if people are leaving nearer to the facility and higher concentrations are expected near the place where they are living.

At this station, according a code of good practice, a 24-hours mean value of PM₁₀ should be taken and the lead content measured to obtain the lead concentration ($\mu g/m^3$). The yearly average of those measurements is i_{p_0} .

(b) Point sources only (controlled emissions)

At least 80% of the totality of the yearly lead emissions should be inventorised on a measurement basis and/or on a calculation basis (e.g. emission factors). The immission concentration should be calculated by a recognized dispersion model. If several sources are present the different concentrations obtained by the dispersion model should be added together, in the case the model takes only in account one source. The obtained result is $i_{\rm Pb}$.

(c) Both point sources and surfaces sources

If these types of sources are simultaneously present at the facility, the concentrations should be determined as stated in paragraphs *a*) and *b*). The highest of both values is the representative immission concentration.

Measurement programme:

- $i_{Pb} \le y/2$: no measurement or estimation has to be done.
- y/2 < i_{tb} ≤ y : no measurement has to be done, lead concentrations may be assessed by
 objective estimation techniques and modelling.
- $y < i_{15} \le x$: no complete network has to be installed, indicative measurements should be combined by modelling, to obtain the lead concentrations.
- $x < i_{Fb} ≤ LV$ (air quality limit value) : a network of three to four stations has to be installed. In this case the four sampling stations placed around the installation, with mutual differing angles of 90° can be reduced by two sampling stations placed around the installation with a mutual differing angle of 90 to 180°.
- $LV < i_{rb}$: a complete measurement network should be installed. Measures should be taken to reduce the air pollution.

No measurements or estimation should be done in the case $i_{Fb} \le y/2$ and the same management remains on the facilities. In the latter case and if the management is significantly changed, with as consequence an important increase of the lead emissions, the preliminary investigation should be done again.

3.6.2.4. Yearly evaluation of the network

A yearly evaluation of the network is done. The first time it should be done in the basis of data from the most recent three years of measurements.

3. Measurement and Assessment of Concentrations

57

An evaluation is done based on i'_{16} . The value of i'_{16} is taken as the highest measured or calculated yearly average value, chosen from all the measured or calculated values of the last three year period.

- . $i'_{Pb} \le y/2$: the measurement or estimation programme can be stopped.
- . $y/2 < i'_{rb} \le y$: the measurement can be replaced by objective estimation techniques and modelling.
- . $y < i'_{P_{0}} \le x$: the measurements can be replaced by indicative measurements and modelling.
- . $x < i_{15}^{\circ} \le LV$ (air quality limit value) : a network of three to four stations has to be installed or has to be retained in duty. In this case the four sampling stations placed around the installation, with mutual differing angles of 90° can be reduced by two sampling stations placed around the installation with a mutual differing angle of 90 to 180°.
- LV < i'₁₅: a complete measurement network should be installed or should remain in duty. Measures should be taken to improve the air quality.



Figure 3.3: Measurement strategy for lead in suspended particles near lead processing industrial sites - proposed flow chart.

3.6.3. Utilization of mathematical models in monitoring network design

Results of mathematical model simulations can be used to predict pollutant dispersion or deposition patterns, and thus help in site selection or monitoring station, complementary to measurement to assess ambient air quality.

When these techniques are used in complement to measurement strategy, the number of monitoring stations may be reduced; and also used to define their location.

Specially, to take in consideration, for site selection, the following factors:

- Monitoring objectives.
- · Sources and emissions in area.
- · Meteorology and topography.
- · Existing air quality data (background level).
- · Demographic/health/land use data.

Modelling can be used to assess patterns as an aid to network design and to estimate concentrations in zones without measurement stations; as an exploratory assessments, in absence other kind of measures; and as an essential tool for related air quality concentration to emission sources and sectors as input information for exploring and planning solutions, and predicting the result of action plans.

4. COST IMPLICATIONS

In Chapter 1, the automobile and industrial sectors are identified as prime sectors contributing to the current measured levels of lead. In accordance with this information, and taking into account the identification of receptors exposed to impact by the pollutant offered in Chapter 2, identification has been made of the benefits that would be achieved in complying with the recommendations, and the costs due to lack of action, in accordance with the current trend that measured concentrations are following. This identification must lead to recommendations for the permitted margin of exceedance.

Table 4.1 shows a summary of the qualitative factors identified by the group.

Table 4.1: Qualitative identification of factors on cost-benefit implications.

BENEFITS:	
Emissions reduction.	
· Better human health conditions, specially for children (better air quality).	6
· Increase of environmental quality (better air quality).	
 Increase of material welfare (better air quality, indirect benefit, through reduction of the particle load). 	.
· Better data and information (monitoring).	
· Social-economic welfare (cleaner industry).	
· Environmental industry development (need for equipment).	
COSTS:	
· Increase the industry costs (investment and operation):	
- Adopted control air pollution equipment:	
 focal point emissions from primary and secondary smelter/batteries/ 	
- fugitive emissions.	
- Adopted analysis measures.	
 Adopted good practices for a better environmental management (training, procedures, etc.). 	
Increase the public monitoring costs	

As an example of the amount of children at risk, living near an industrial plant in Hoboken (Belgium), which causes a high amount of lead containing dustfall. About 300 children beneath the age of 12 are living in the neighbourhood of the factory and can be considered as children at risk (*FEA*, 1996c).

4.1. Monitoring costs in the Member States

62

Belgium: An estimation of the cost of a network heavy metals in suspended dust.

Measuring network of 30 stations distributed over a geographical area of 15,000 km². Analytical technique: XRF

	 Investment cost (10 years) 30 stations (own development) 2,000 ECU × 30: XRF + aerosolgenerator: 	60,000 ECU 310,000 ECU
	Total: 370,000 ECU or yearly 37,000 ECU	
	If one will be obliged to buy commercial stations (e.g. with PM10 head) the investment cost can be much higher.	
	 Working costs (yearly cost) filtermaterial, entretien XRF and sampling stations, electricity sampling (travel costs) 	60,000 ECU
	 Costs for personnel (yearly cost) 1 university degree, 1 ind. eng, 1 laborant 	135,000 ECU
	Total yearly cost:	232,000 ECU
	Note:	
	 The cost estimation does not include general costs as: housing, secret administration and organization costs, etc. 	tariat, general
	The applied method gives also the results for several other metals (Co As) without extra cost.	d, Zn, Pb, Cu,
	3 The cost estimation is related to the monitoring costs in one region o cost of the monitoring of heavy metals in suspended dust in Belgium the double.	f Belgium. Total , will be nearly
Source:	FEA (1996).	
Luxembourg:	Current cost of monitoring. One person + equipment: 20,000 ECU	1.
Spain:	In the case of Catalonia there are internal financial studies availab the total cost of the final measurement of suspended lead (cor 1995 network structure described in chapter 3). This shows a cos final data (11 ECU) for a network with 21 stations measuring generating a daily average in each one of the stations. The resul amount of about 4000 ECU/station (<i>DMA</i> , 1996).	le which calculate responding to the st of 1680 ptas per continuously and lt is a final yearly
Sweden:	The current costs for sampling and analyses of heavy metals at the stations are about 100,000 SKR (10,000 ECU).	e four background

Switzerland: The costs of monitoring are about 5000.- Swiss francs per station.

United Kingdom: The total cost of monitoring lead and other elements in the UK is approximately £100,000 (130,000 ECU).

4. Cost Implications

63

4.2. Abatement techniques

Emissions reduction measures can be oriented towards process techniques as well as towards off-gas cleaning. In the first case, the generation of dust or gases containing heavy metals is reduced. In the second, the content of heavy metals in an air or gas flow is reduced.

The following major sources can be identified for lead: combustion of leaded gasoline, primary and secondary non-ferrous metal production and the use of products (*UN ECE*, 1994). In the European Union there are 11 primary lead smelters and over 30 secondary lead plants.

4.2.1. Primary non-ferrous metal industry

Production of lead using conventional sintering-smelting-refining technology should in the first step be carried out by sintering in up-draught machines. The sulphur should be fixed in a double contact plant, preceded by thorough dedusting and mercury removal. The shaft furnace has a closed top construction or efficient off-gas hood collection and efficient dust evacuation from tapholes and covered launders. All gases are cleaned in fabric filters to $< 5 \text{ mg/Nm}^3$. If softening of the lead bullion is carried out in reverberatory furnaces, the operation should be continuos. Oxygen softening reduces the off-gas generation.

Lead production in some new processes is carried out without sintering of the concentrates. This greatly reduces the risk for fugitive emissions, and represents BAT for the new plants.

4.2.2. Secondary non-ferrous metal industry

The main constituents in scrap to secondary lead smelters are used car and truck batteries. Two different kinds of strategy in process route are available. In one, a distinct separation is done to reuse all of the materials (paste and organics as well as metals) in battery scrap. In the other process route undismantled battery scrap is direct charged in the smelting furnace. Here, the organic content is used as fuel for the melting operation which means less energy demands. On the other hand, these processes demand and afterburning and sometimes an aircooler which result in an extra energy need. In Europe, short rotary furnaces are used for the melting. Raw materials, fluxes and reductants are charged in the furnace and lead bullion is tapped in the end of the cycle. In USA it is common to use a two step furnace or shaft furnace. For energy input oxy-fuel burners should be used which can reduce waste gas volume and flue dust production by 60%.

4.2.3. Fugitive emissions

Actions to be made to eliminate or reduce fugitive emissions from stock piles, transports, and handling of material giving off dust are discussed as well as ways to minimize uncontrolled escape of dust-laden air from process steps.

The following, and combinations thereof, should be considered as BAT:

- . Encapsulation of dust-creating units or use of efficient dust-collecting facilities.
- Storages should be located indoor or covered to avoid wind-blow emissions. Where that is
 not practicable sprinkling of stockpiles or use of chemicals should be adopted.
- . Raw material should be received in sealed containers or in closed vehicles.
- Unloading to stockpiles can be made through chutes equipped with wet suppression system or with dust suction to filter.

64

4. Cost Implications

- Reclamation or raw materials from stockpiles should be done by closed or enclosed conveyors.
- · Roads should be hard-surfaced and properly cleaned.
- · A comprehensive system for wheel wash or vacuum cleaning.

4.3. Industrial sector and associated costs

As for point sources in Finland (*MEF*, 1995), heavy metals like lead are generally removed from flue gases primarily by reducing emissions of other components, usually particles. The costs associated with heavy metal emissions have been examined using case studies. Because treatment measures are not generally targeted directly at lead or other heavy metals, the costs associated with these are difficult to assess. The acquisition costs of bag filters, which are almost always able to reduce the overall concentration of the most harmful heavy metals in particulate phase to well below 1 mg/m³, are FIM 50-100/m³/h. The acquisition costs of electrical filters, which are generally able to reduce the concentrations to 1 mg/m³ or below, vary between FIM 30,000-80,000/MW, depending on the capacity of the energy production plant.

Effectiveness and cost of applying pollution reduction methods in Luxembourg (AEL, 1996): In applying new technologies (modern electric steel works) the cost would be the same than modernizing the old conventional steel works. The cost foreseen for filter equipment for dust and gases in the three steel works substituted by new electric steel works is $25.3 \cdot 10^6$ ECU. In this case, the emissions of lead before the substitution programme by new steel works (electric) are 48,800 kg/year, and after the substitution are 4,800 kg/year. Emission reduction of 90%.

4.3.1. Primary plant

Heavy metals emitted by primary non-ferrous smelters can be controlled by cleaning the offgas before its discharge to the atmosphere.

As an illustration of the possible magnitude of such costs, in 1986 the US Bureau of Mines published a paper which examined how emissions from four domestic primary lead producing plants could be reduced to the lowest theoretical levels and calculated the costs associated with such measures. Given the ambient air lead levels from which the plants were starting (some at least well in excess of 2.0 μ g/m³) and the fact that mass emissions could be expected to reduce by between 50 and 75% it is unlikely that any of the plants would be able to meet a 0.5 μ g/m³ standard despite adopting the most effective techniques that can be envisaged.

In each case the ultimate technique for containment consisted of building structural enclosures and baghouses to capture and filter all fugitive emissions from the sites. Table 4.2 summarize the anticipated improvements and associated costs. Broadly speaking for plants of between 90,000 and 225,000 tonnes capacity, emission reductions of between 50 and 75% were estimated to cost between US \$37m and 97m (at 1986 prices). This equates to between \$267 and \$882 per tonne of capacity, or an average of \$490 per tonne of capacity. At 1996 prices, these costs would undoubtedly be very much higher.

Table 4.2: Costs of lead reduction in ambient air at four US primary lead plants.

Plant	Capacity (short tonnes)	Cost of improvements (in 1985 USS)		Efficiency improvement (%)		Emission reduction (kg/day)		
	7	Capital costs	Running costs	1985	Future	1985	Future	% reduction
Buick	135,000	55m	3.5m	97.7	98.8	637	297	53%
Glover	110,000	97m	7.8m	98.8	99.6	400	149	63%
Herculaneum	225,000	60m	4.5m	97.9	99.5	807	197	76%
East Helena	92,000	37m	2.7m	***				

Source: US Bureau of Mines (1986).

As already stated, there would be no guarantee that measures such as these would enable a 0.5 μ g/m³ ambient air lead standard to be met but they would represent the optimum techniques which could be adopted for primary lead smelters (11 in the European Union). Costs would probably be lower for secondary lead plants (of which there are over 30 in the European Union plus a further eight plants which have refineries only) but still very significant.

4.3.2. Secondary plant

Information of an UK and a Canadian secondary lead plant is presented.

Table 4.3 shows very roughly total controlled stack emissions and ambient air quality in the vicinity of a UK secondary lead plant (which invested heavily in new plant in 1986) over a number of years. The stack emissions are actual measured quantities. The air quality data are the averages of six monitoring stations, of which four are close to the plant and two are about 0.5-1.0 km downwind.

Table 4.3: Stack emissions and ambient air quality in the vicinity of a UK secondary plant.

Years	Stack emissions (kg/week)	Air quality (µg/m ³)
1980 - 83	300 - 400	1.3 - 2.0
1984 - 86	150 - 200	1.0 - 1.5
1987 - 90	40 - 60	0.5 - 1.0

Source: LDA (1996).

As can be seen, emissions and air levels declined steadily in the earlier years as a result of various engineering improvements. The major investment phase which was completed in 1986 resulted in a reduction of about 75% in stack emissions but a much smaller reduction in air lead levels. This is not surprising since fugitive emissions are unlikely to have been reduced by such a large margin. The new plant cost £12m of which £5.5m was invested for environmental reasons.

Further reductions would be much more difficult to achieve and would undoubtedly cost far greater sums of money.

In UN ECE (1994) is identified the average capital cost of applying BAT to meet Canadian regulations on secondary lead emissions. These was in the range of 2 to 3 MCAD (1991). That included the control of emissions as well as good operation practices for a 10,000 tonnes/year secondary smelter.

66

4. Cost Implications

Table 4.4: Costs of applying reduction techniques on a Canadian secondary lead smelter.

Process:	Secondary Lead Smelter Emission: 10.000 tonnes/year		
Abatement:	Air Pollution control:	Fabric filter Exhaust vent Fug. dust	
	Emission: < 10 mg/Nm ³		
	Emission reduction: 15.2 kt/year		
Total investment:	2-3 MCAD		
Total operating cost:	61 CAD/tonne Pb/year		
Total cost per kg abated:	137 CAD		

Source: UN ECE (1994).

4.4. Issues to be addressed

4.4.1. Practicability

As far as the practicability of a recommended 0.5 μ g/m³ annual average lead in air limit was concerned, it was agreed that there should be no problem in attaining the level in rural and urban areas. Many industrial plants should also be technically capable of meeting the value within five years from implementation of the Directive. There are, however, some types of plants for which industry cannot envisage a future BAT which would enable the limit value to be reached in the immediate vicinity. The problem with such plants is fugitive emissions which are very difficult and relatively expensive to control than stack emissions.

4.4.2. Timetable and margin of exceedance

The question of the timetable for meeting limit values should be addressed in the light of further information on costs.

The group considers that a diminishing margin of exceedance should not be necessary for urban and most other areas, given the decline in the use of leaded petrol. As a lready stated a margin of tolerance is likely to be necessary for industrial areas. The level of the margin should also be examined in the light of further information on costs and practicability.

5. References

- 5. REFERENCES
 - AEA (1994); Multi-Element Survey: Data Summary 1976/77-1992/93; Report to Department of the Environment; AEA7CS/16419032/001; AEA Technology; August.
 - AEA (1995); Monitoring Network Design for Air Quality Assessment; Report to the EC Joint Research Centre and DG XI; AEA/RAMP/16419182/001; AEA Technology; June.
 - AEL (1996); Private communication; Administration de l'Environnement Luxembourg.
 - AEME (1994); Qualite de l'Air en zones urbaines, industrielles et rurales françaises en 1992; Direction Prospective Programmation et Evaluation; Service de Observatoires et des Réseaux de Mesure; Agence de l'Environnement et de la Maîtrise de l'Energie; July.
 - Ajuntament de Valencia (1995); Private communication; Servicio Laboratorio Municipal y del Medio Ambiente.
 - APIS (1995); Air Pollution Information System v. 3.04; European Environment Agency-DG XI/B3.
- BAMET (1995); Qualite de l'air en France Bilan 1994; Bureau de l'Atmosphere, de la Maitrise de l'Energie et des Transports; Service de l'Environnement Industriel; July.
- Barrett, C.F.; Carrol, J.D. and Irwin, J.G. (1981); A Field Comparison of Belgium, French and United Kingdom Particle Samplers; Report of the Warren Spring Laboratory for Submission to the Comission of the European Communities; Contract No. 47/C-4/81.
- Berode, M.; Wietlisbach, V.; Rickenbach, M. and Guillemin, M.P. (1991); Lifestyle and Environmental Factors as Determinants of Blood Lead Levels in a Swiss Population; Environmental Research; 55; 1-17.
- Boutron, C.F.; Candelone, J.P. and Hong, S. (1995); Greenland snow and ice cores: unique archives of large-scale pollution of the troposphere of the Northern Hemisphere by lead and other heavy metals; The Science of the Total Environment; 160/161; 233-231.
- CEC (1982); Council Directive 82/885/EEC of 3 December 1982 on a Limit Value for Lead in the Air; O.J. L 378; 31 December 1982.
- CEC (1986); Council Directive 86/278/EEC of 12 June 1986 on the Protection of the Environment, and in particular of the Soil, when Sewage Sludge is used in Agriculture; O.J. L 181; 4 July 1986.
- CEC (1996); Council Directive 96/62/EEC of 27 September 1996 on Ambient Air Quality Assessment and Management; O.J. L 296; 21 November 1996.
- CEN (1995a); Executive summary of field experiments to validate the CEN reference equivalence procedure for thoracic particle sample; Air Quality - Ambient Air, CEN/TC 264 /Working Group 6, Suspended particulate matter below 10 µm; August.
- CEN (1995b); Air Quality Field test procedure to demostrate equivalence of sampling methods for the thoracic fraction of suspended particulate matter (SPM) with a reference sampling method for the thoracic fraction of SPM; European Standard; CEN/TC 264 /Working Group 6; August.

- Contreras, A. and Blanco, J.M.; Contribution of different sources to the soluble and insoluble fractions of settling particles in Gijon; Miami International Congress on Energy and Environment; Miami Beach 11-13 Dec 1989 (so: 1991; p. 395).
- Chow, J.C. (1995); Measurement Methods to Determine Compliance with Ambient Air Quality Standards for Suspended Particles; Journal of the Air & Waste Management Association; Vol. 45; 320-382.
- Degussem, G.; Desmedt, B.; Peeters, L.; Sambre, J.; Particle size distribution for Pb and Cd in the surrounding of a metallurgic plant in Hoboken; RUG; September 1978.
- DMA (1993); La Qualitat de l'Aire a Catalunya, Dades Manuals i Automàtiques, Període: 1993-94; Departament de Medi Ambient; Generalitat de Catalunya.
- DMA (1996); Internal report; Departament de Medi Ambient; Generalitat de Catalunya; Barcelona.
- Dumont, G.; Comparabilité de différentes méthodes du calcul de la moyenne annuelle de la concentration en plomb dans l'air ambient. Recherche pour chaque méthode du nombre minimal de mesures nécessaire pour établir une moyenne annuelle fiable; Institut d'Hygiene et d'Epidemiologie (CEE contrat: B6611/15/88); 1988.
- EPD (1995); Private communication; Ministry of the Environment Finland; Environmental Protection Department; Helsinki.
- ERU (1993); Air Quality in Ireland A review 1981-1991; Environmental Research Unit; Dublin; March.
- ESQUAD (1994); The Impact of Atmospheric Deposition of Non-Acidifying Pollutants on the Quality of European Forest Soils and the North Sea, Main report of the ESQUAD project; van den Hout, K.D. (Ed.); RIVM-National Institute of Public Health and Environmental Protection; Bilthoven; The Netherlands; February.
- ETC-AQ (1996); Air Quality in Europe 1993 A Pilot Report, Report of the Project MA 2-4; European Topic Centre on Air Quality under contract to the European Environment Agency; January.
- FEA (1996a); Evaluation of the Lead Content in Suspended Dust in the Ambient Air in Flanders (period: 1976-1994); Report prepared for the EU technical workgroup on lead by E. Roekens and J. Dumollin; VMM Flemish Environmental Agency; Department Measuring Networks an Research; January.
- FEA (1996b); Evaluation of the Lead Deposition in Flanders (period: 1982-1994); Report prepared for the technical workgroup on lead by E. Roekens, J.Dumollin and E.Muylle; VMM Flemish Environmental Agency; Department Measuring Networks an Research; January.
- FEA (1996c); Private Communication Contribution of Mr. E. Roekens to the Working Group; Flemish Environmental Agency; Antwerpten.
- FIN ME (1995); Private communication; Environmental Protection Department; Ministry of the Environment; Finland.
- Garland, J.A. and Nicholson, K.W. (1991); A review of methods for sampling large airborne particles and associated radioactivity; J. Aerosol Sci.; Vol. 22; No. 4; pp. 479-499.

69

- Guillemin, M.; Berode, M.; Wietlisbach, V. and Rickenbach, M. (1992); Association between milk consumption and Blood Lead in a Swiss Population; Metal Compounds in Environment and Life; 4; pp 215-221.
- Gzyl, J. (1995); Heavy Metal Standards in Soil, Dustfall and Edible Plants in Poland a critical review; published in proceedings from International Conference "Heavy Metal in the Environment"; Hamburg; September; pp. 244-247.
- Hämekoski, K.; Aarnlo, P.; Heiskanen, J. and Koskentalo, T. (Draft 1995); Lead in Ambient Air, Mosses and Humus in Helsinki; Finland; December.
- Henke, M.; Krause, C.; Chutsch, M.; Schulz, C. and Schwarz, E. (1992); Die Entwicklung des Bleigehaltes im Blut in der Bundesrepublik Deutschland von 1979 bis 1991; Bundesgesundheitsamt Institut f
 ür Wasser, Boden und Lufthygiene; Berlin.
- IHE (1989); Comparabilité de différentes méthodes du calcul de la moyenne annuelle de la concentration en plomb dans l'air ambient, Recherche pour chaque méthode du nombre minimal de mesures nécessaire pour établir une moyenne annuelle fiable; Institut de la Sante Publique et de l'Environnement; CEE contrat B6611/15/88.
- ILZSG (1995); World Directory: Primary and secondary Lead Plants; International Lead and Zinc Study Group; October.
- IPCS (1989); Environmental Health Criteria 85: Lead Environmental Aspects; World Health Organization-International Programme on Chemical safety; Geneva.
- IPCS (1993); International Programme on Chemical safety, Environmental Health Criteria for Inorganic Lead, Summary, Evaluation and Conclusions of Task Group 6 February 1993, World Health Organization; Switzerland.
- IPCS (1995); Environmental Health Criteria 165: Inorganic Lead; World Health Organization-International Programme on Chemical Safety.
- Kühling, W. and Peters, H.J. (1994); Die Bewertung der Luftqualität bei Umweltverträglichkeitsprüfungen; UVP spezial 10; Dortmund 1994; pp. 96.
- LDA (1992); Directory of Lead-Acid Battery Factories in Europe & the Mediterranean; Lead Development Association/Batteries International; London.
- LDA (1995); Private Communication Contribution of Mr. DN Wilson to the Working Group; Lead Development Association; London.
- Lodge, J.P. (1989) (Ed.); Methods of Air Sampling and Analysis; 3rd edition; Lewis Publishers Inc.; Chelsea; Michigan.
- MEF (1995); Private Communication; Ministry of the Environment Finland; Environmental Protection Department.
- MIMAM (1996); Private communication; Ministerio de Medio Ambiente; Spain.
- Ministerio dell' Ambiente Italy (1996); Private Communication; Servizio Inquinamento Atmosferico e Acustico e le Industrie a Rischio.
- MOPTMA (1991); Calidad del aire en España 1991; Ministerio de Obras Públicas, Transportes y Medio Ambiente; Spain.

- MOPTMA (1993); Estaciones y redes de vigilancia de la contaminación atmosférica en España; Ministerio de Obras Públicas, Transportes y Medio Ambiente; Spain.
- Moura, M.J.P.; Sousa, S.M.R.; Vasconcelos, M.T.S.D. and Machado, A.A.S.C. (1988); Lead and other heavy metals in atmospheric aerosols of Oporto; Chemosphere; Vol. 17; No. 10; pp. 2093-2106.
- Mukherjee, A.B. (199X); The Use and Emissions of lead in Finland: 1990; Ministry of the Environment and Government Printing Centre.
- NABEL (1994); Luftbelastung 1994; Schriftenreihe umwelt Nr. 244; Messresultate des Nationalen Beobachtungsnetzes für Luftsfremdstoffe.
- NERI (1994); The Danish Air Quality Monitoring Programme; Annual Report for 1993; National Environmental Research Institute; Technical Report No. 113; Ministry of the Environment.
- Nord (1994); Atmospheric Heavy Metal Deposition in Europe Estimations based on moss analysis; Rühling, Å. (Ed.); Nord 1994:9; Nordic Council of Ministers; Copenhagen.
- OCDE (1993); Risk Reduction Monograph No. 1: Lead, Background and National Experience with Reducing Risk; Environment Monograph No. 65; Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development; Paris.
- OFEFP (1993); Protection de l'Environnement en Suisse; Bulletin de l'Office Fédéral de l'Environnement, des Forêts et du Paysage; Berne.
- Perdelli, F.; Di Bello, F.; Cristina, M.L.; Perdelli, L. and Sartini, M. (1994); Niveaux de plomb hématique et trafic des véhicules: comparisons entre 1990 et 1984; Pollution Atmosphérique; 143; 110-116.
- Poborski, P.S. (1993); Air Pollution in Upper Silesia Report; Information Center for Air Pollution; Katowice; June.
- Pocock, S.J.; Smith, M. and Baghurst, P. (1994); Environmental lead and children's intelligence: a systematic review of the epidemological evidence; BMJ; Vol. 309; 1189-1197.
- Pönkä, A.; Salminen, E. and Ahonen, S. (1993); Lead in the ambient air and blood specimens of children in Helsinki; The Science of the Total Environment; 138; 301-308; Elsevier Science Publishers B.V. Amsterdam.
- Renner, R. (1995); When is Lead a Health Risk?; Environmental Science & Technology; Vol. 29; No. 6; 256-261.
- Schulz, C.; Bernigau, W.; Krause, C. and Seiwert, M. (1993); The 1990/92 environmental survey in the old and new länder of the Federal Republic of Germany; Newsletter; No. 12; 5-9.
- SEPA (1995); Private communication; Swedish Environmental Protection Agency.
- Smith, M. (1988); The Neuropsychological Effects of Lead in Children; A Review of the Research 1984-1988; Report from the MRC Advisory Group on Lead and Neuropsychological Effects in Children.
- Steenhout, A. (1987a); Kinetic and epidemiologic approaches of the human organism responses to lead exposure. A Solution for the Pb-blood/Pb-air, or Pb-watter, Pb-dust...

5. References

72

5. References

- Relationships; Heavy Metals in the Environment; Lindberg, S.E. and Hutchnson, T.C. (Ed.); Vol. 2; pp. 280-282.
- Steenhout, A. (1987b); How clean is clean? An Ecotoxicological method for getting guidelines (Air, dust, deposition, water,...) for lead, keeping tooth and blood lead levels in the normal range; Heavy Metals in the Environment; Vol. 2; pp. 283-285.
- Steenhout, A. (1991); Evaluation of inhaled vs ingested dust lead in children in urban and industrial areas; Heavy Metals in the Environment; Farmer, J.G. (Ed.); Vol. 1; pp. 142-145.
- Steenhout, A. and Pourtois, M. (1981); Lead accumulation in teeth as a function of age with different exposures; British Journal of industrial Medicine; 38; 297-303.
- Swartz, J. and Pitcher, H. (1989); The relationship between gasoline lead and blood lead in the United States; Journal of Official Statistics; Vol. 5; No. 4; pp. 421-431.
- TA Luft (1986); Technical Instructions on Air Quality Control-TA Luft; Federal Ministry for Environment, Nature Conservation and Reactor Safety.
- TNO (1995); The influence of atmospheric deposition on soil and surface water quality in The Netherlands; TNO Institute of Environmental Sciences; February.
- UK DOE (1995); Digest of Environmental Statistics; No. 17; Department of the Environment; United Kingdom.
- UK DOE (1996); Private communication; Department of the Environment; Jannuary.
- UN ECE (1994); Task Force on Heavy Metals Emissions, State-of-the-Art Report; Economic Commission for Europe; Convention on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution; June.
- UN ECE (1995); Private Communication; Executive Body for the Convention on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution, Report EB.AIR/WG.8/4; Ad Hoc Preparatory Working Group on Heavy Metals; Economic Commission for Europe; Convention on Long-range Transboundary Air Pollution; July.
- UNEP/WHO (1994a); GEMS/AIR Methodology Reviews Handbook Series; Vol. 1: Quality Assurance in Urban Air Quality Monitoring; WHO/EOS/94.1, UNEP/GEMS/94.A.2; UNEP Nairobi.
- UNEP/WHO (1994b); GEMS/AIR Methodology Reviews Handbook Series; Vol. 3: Measurement of Suspended Particulate Matter in Ambient Air; WHO/EOS/94.3, UNEP/GEMS/94.A.4; UNEP Nairobi.
- US Bureau of Mines (1986); Lead Reduction in Ambient Air: Technical Feasibility and Costs Analysis at Domestic Primary Lead Smelters and Refineries; US Bureau of mines; Information Circular 9160.
- US EPA (1986); Air Quality Criteria for Lead; EPA-600/8-83/028aF; Office of Air Quality; US Environmental Protection Agency; Research Triangle Park; North Carolina.
- US EPA (1992); Revised Extended Blood Lead Analysis of Alternative Lead NAAQS; Ambient Standards Branch; US Environmental Protection Agency; Research Triangle Park; North Carolina; September.

- VDI (1996); VDI 2267, Blatt 5, Messen der Massenkonzentration von Be, Cd, Co, Cr, Cu, Fe, Mn, Ni, Pb, Sb, V, Zn mit Hilfe der optischen Emissionsspektrometrie (ICP-OES) nach Filterprobenhame und Aufschluβ im oxidierendem Säuregemisch; Dec. 1996.
- WAS (1996); Motor Industry of Great Britain 1996, Word Automotive Statistics; ADS Department, Society of Motor Manufacturers and Traders Limited; London 1996.
- WHO (1994); Update and Revision of the Air Quality Guidelines for Europe (Lead); World Health Organization; Regional Office for Europe, European Center For Environment and Health; 1994 (ICP/CEH 230/X).

Secretariat: General Directorate of Environmental Quality Environmental Department - Autonomous Government of Catalonia

Address:

Direcció General de Qualitat Ambiental Departament de Medi Ambient - Generalitat de Catalunya Diagonal, 523-525 E-08029 Barcelona Telephone: +34 3 4193085 Telefax: +34 3 4197630 E-mail: MSDP4104@correu.gencat.es

Members of the Working Group:

Roel M. van Aalst	European Environment Agency - RIVM
Enric Auli	Departament de Medi Ambient, Generalitat de Catalunya
José Mª Baldasano	Departament de Medi Ambient / ITEMA, UPC
Lynne Edwards	Commission of the European Communities - DG XI
Xavier Guinart	Departament de Medi Ambient, Generalitat de Catalunya
Annette Hauer	NGO's - EEB
Catherine Legrand	NGO's - Inter-Environnement Wallonie
Prudencio Perera	Commission of the European Communities - DG XI
Edward Roekens	Flemish Environment Agency - Belgium
Emile de Saeger	Joint Research Centre - Ispra
Franco de Santis	Instituto sull'Inquinamento Atmosferico - Italy
David N Wilson	Industry - Lead Development Association
Mercè Aceves	EMSHTR, Àrea metropolitana de Barcelona
Rolaf van Leeuwen	WHO, European Centre for Environment and Health
Lisanne Losier	UN Economic Commission for Europe

Chairman: Oriol Puig Departament de Medi Ambient, Generalitat de Catalunya

Annexes

Annex 1: Dustfall measurements

A summary of a collection of lead measurements in dustfall is given in this annex. It can be a complement of the description in Chapter 1.

In the first part it has been presented the deposition in three stations located in the region of Catalonia, Spain. These are urban and background/industrial stations. Details of its characteristics are given in Table 6.1.

The second part of the annex presents the deposition values in three stations of a heavily industrialized area of Bristol, UK. Results of these stations can be representative of the emissions originating in primary lead and zinc smelters.

Table 6.1: Characterization of the stations in the Spanish locations.

Station	Type of station	Type of zone	Characterization of zone	Observations
Barcelona - Pça Molina	Traffic	Urban	Residential Commercial	Urban centre near heavy traffic streets
Breda	Industrial Background	Suburban Rural	Industrial	Background station in an industrial zone
Terrassa - ITEMA	Industrial Background	Suburban	Industrial	Suburban / Country

Lead in dustfall was sampled with standard deposit gauges, and analyzed after an acid digestion by AAS .

. Results

76

The following tables show the concentrations of lead in dustfall and the total deposition in the first three locations.

Annexes

Period	Days	Total dustfall (mg/m²/day)	Lead in total dustfall (µg/m²/day)
30.12.95 - 18.1.96	19	230	166
19.1.96 - 18.2.96	30	340	328
19.2.96 - 11.4.96	22	286	209
12.4.96 - 20.5.96	38	169	165
21.5.96 - 13.6.96	23	331	184
14.6.96 - 19.7.96	35	356	171
20.7.96 - 16.8.96	27	333	
17.8.96 - 13.9.96	26	195	174
14.9.96 - 10.10.96	27	269	224
11.10.96 - 15.11.96	35	86	119
1.12.96 - 30.12.96	30	359	237

Table 6.2: Station: Barcelona - Plaça Molina.

Table 6.3: Station: Breda.

Period	Days	Total dustfall (mg/m²/day)	Lead in total dustfall (µg/m²/day)
9.4.96 - 7.5.96	28	534	252
1.5.96 - 1.6.96	31	455	157
4.6.96 - 1.7.96	27	575	271
2.7.96 - 1.8.96	30	701	190
2.8.96 - 1.9.96	30	867	293
2.9.96 - 1.10.96	29	498	200
2.10.96 - 1.11.96	30	460	138
2.11.96 - 1.12.96	29	238	163

Annexes

78

77

Table 6.4: Station: Terrassa - ITEMA.

Period		Total dustfall	Lead in total dustfall (µg/m²/day)		
	Days	(mg/m²/day)	Soluble	Insoluble	
1.3.96 - 14.3.96	44	146	< 9	37	
15.3.96 - 15.4.96	31	242	< 9	34	
18.4.96 - 18.5.96	30	140	< 10	28	
21.5.96 - 20.6.96	30	135	< 9	44	
22.6.96 - 23.7.96	31	124	< 9	39	
31.7.96 - 2.9.96	33	111	< 10	41	
4.9.96 - 4.10.96	30	81	< 9	26	
29.10.96 - 29.11.96	31	135	< 6	31	
10.12.96 - 9.1.96	30	78	< 6	11	

Total dustfall and lead in the soluble and insoluble fraction corresponding to near primary lead and zinc smelters in the second locations are presented in the following tables. Figure 6.1 represents the moving concentrations in the three stations.

Table 6.5: Station: 6 Borewell, Kings Weston Lane.

Period Da		iys pH	Concentration in mg/m²/day			
	Days		Total deposited matter	Lead in soluble matter	Lead in insoluble matter	
25.5.94 - 5.8.94	72	5.9	208	4.4	7.0	
5.8.94 - 21.9.94	47	5.2	227	7.4	5.7	
21.9.94 - 10.11.94	50	5.7	178	3.1	4.1	
10.11.94 - 28.12.94	48	5.3	257	7.7	5.6	
28.12.94 - 30.1.95	33	5.1	309	11.8	2.5	
30.1.95 - 8.3.95	37	5.4	302	7.7	6.5	
8.3.95 - 19.7.95	133	5.6	217	2.1	8.5	

Table 6.6: Station: Poplar Farm, Lawrence Weston Lane.

Annexes

Period D			Concentration in mg/m²/day			
	Days	рН	Total deposited matter	Lead in soluble matter	Lead in insoluble matter	
25.5.94 - 5.8.94	72	5.9	238	0.4	4.1	
5.8.94 - 21.9.94	47	5.5	278	1.2	4.2	
21.9.94 - 10.11.94	50	5.8	236	1.0	2.0	
10.11.94 - 28.12.94	48	5.7	209		2.2	
28.12.94 - 30.1.95	33	5.4	264	5.6	1.7	
30.1.95 - 8.3.95	37	5.4	214	2.5	1.9	
8.3.95 - 19.7.95	133	5.7	171	0.7	2.8	

Table 6.7: Station: Hallen Village.

Period Days			Concentration in mg/m²/day			
	рН	Total deposited matter	Lead in soluble matter	Lead in insoluble matter		
25.5.94 - 5.8.94	72	6.0	132	0.4	1.8	
5.8.94 - 21.9.94	47	5.3	154	0.9	1.7	
21.9.94 - 10.11.94	50	6.3	636	0.5	1.1	
10.11.94 - 28.12.94	48	5.3	160		1.2	
28.12.94 - 30.1.95	33	5.3	245	2.1	1.7	
30.1.95 - 8.3.95	37	5.6	285	1.5	2.0	
8.3.95 - 19.7.95	133	5.6	145	0.4	1.7	



Figure 6.1: Moving concentrations in the three industrial stations.